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(Fade In) 
 

EXT. MORSBURG ACADEMY HIGH SCHOOL - DAY (Raining) 
 
A large school, at least five stories high, is shown. The 
parking lot is empty, and the lights are off…except for 
one. There’s a thunderstorm currently taking place.  
 
INT. SCHOOL CLASSROOM - DAY (Raining) 
 
A honey-skinned boy, short haircut, slightly above average 
in terms of looks, is standing by the door. He closes it. 
His name is WILL.   
 
                      WILL 
               Nope, no one’s coming. 
 
Will shuts the door and turns off the lights. There are six 
teenagers, three females and three males with the names of 
SYDNEE, AMY, DREW, GARRETT, WILL, and CHERI. 
 
The desks, and the chairs, in the classroom, are lined 
against the walls, leaving lots of open space in the 
classroom.  
 
SYDNEE, a mature-looking young girl, with honey brown skin 
and long, light brown hair, lights the three candles in the 
middle of the room.  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               There. 
 
AMY, the most attractive of the three girls, is looking 
through the tarot cards. She’s light skinned, and has a 
sporty, athletic build.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Alright everyone, 
               (Gets up)  
               Get in a circle. You all know 
               your spots.  
 
Everyone gets in a circle. Will sits north of the candles, 
and Amy sits next him.  
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Next to her is a “pretty boy” with long hair, who shares 
the same complexion as her. His name is GARRETT. He’s 
wearing blue.  
 
Next to him is a light skinned girl named CHERI. Cheri has 
a curvaceous body, and an exotic look to match.  
 
Next to her is a tall, dark brown, teenage male named 
ANDREW, DREW for short.  
 
He also has long hair(cornrows), and is oldest out of 
everyone in the room. Sydnee is sitting in between him and 
Will.  
 
Will is currently shuffling the stack of tarot cards, 
however, Sydnee looks annoyed with him.   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               God, could you go any slower? 
                
Will glares coldly at Sydnee. 
 
                      WILL 
               Yes.  
 
Will finishes shuffling the cards. He puts them in the 
middle of the circle. 
 
                      CHERI 
               What game is this, anyway?  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               It’s called Wish Upon A Card.  
               We each pick a card faced down 
               from the deck, and once everyone  
               has a card, we flip it over to  
               reveal the card that we have.  
               And then, in the order we are  
               positioned, we all must say the  
               name of our card out loud, and  
               then an angel will come down  
               and grant us any wish we desire.  
               (Giggles) Isn’t that great? 
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Sydnee giggles again. Everyone stares blankly at her. Her 
perkiness fades, as she begins to look slightly 
embarrassed.  

 
                      DREW 
               So basically, we’re wasting  
               time.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               No… We’re not. I mean, we need 
               to do something while we’re  
               waiting for the storm to stop. 
               That is…unless, you prefer to  
               go out in the rain. In that  
               case, by all means, you’re  
               free to leave.  
 
Drew laughs.  
 
                      DREW 
               No thanks… 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Okay then. Will, we’ll start 
               with you. 
 
Will picks a card from the deck. He begins to flip it over, 
but Sydnee quickly stops him. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               No, you’ll ruin it! You can’t 
               look at your card until  
               everyone has picked theirs! 
 
Sydnee rolls her eyes.  
 
                      SYDNEE  
               Impossible. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Yeah, you are.  
 
Sydnee rolls her eyes again. Amy clears her throat, which 
seems to break the tension in the room. She then picks a 
card from the pile.  
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                      AMY 
               Done.  
 
Meanwhile, Garrett is looking at a mirror, making facial 
expressions and winking at himself. Amy slightly pulls his 
arm.  
 
                      AMY     
               Uh… Garrett?  
 
Garrett looks at Amy, somewhat clueless.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               …What? 
 
                      AMY 
               Your turn.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Oh, right.  
 
Garrett takes a card from the deck. Afterwards, Cheri pulls 
a card from the deck, accidentally ruining the formally 
neatly stacked pile of cards.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Cheri!  
 
                      CHERI 
               Okay, I’m sorry! Shit…  
 
Drew fixes the pile and takes a card from the deck. Sydnee, 
the last person to pick a card, takes one from the deck.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Now, flip them over.  
  
Sydnee flips over her card first. She gasps in joy.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Lovers! Yes!  
  
Will raises an eyebrow after flipping over his card.  
 
                      WILL 
               Death? 
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He chuckles.  

 
                      GARRETT 
               Temperance? Why do I have this 
               card? I’d prefer one of the  
               better looking ones… Like, that 
               Moon card.  
 
                      DREW 
               Does it matter? A card’s a card.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Now, everyone, say your cards  
               out loud. 
 
                      WILL 
               Death.  
 
                      AMY 
                 (Nonchalant) 
               Moon.  
 
Garrett glares at Amy.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Temperance…  
 
                      CHERI 
               Star.  
 
                      DREW 
               World.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Lovers.  
 
The lights suddenly begin to flicker hastily. Sydnee and 
Cheri scream, while everyone else look around the room in 
confusion.  
 
The room is now dark, and the candle fire disappears.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Oh shit… I think it’s really 
               coming! 
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Everyone else begin to look fearful. However, minutes go 
by, and nothing happens.  

 
Drew begins to whistle, Amy begins playing games on her 
cellular phone, and Cheri begins looking at her nails. 
Sydnee sighs in relief.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Good. Nothing happened. You  
               guys must’ve done something 
               wrong.  
 
                      WILL 
               Did you honestly think an  
               “angel” was gonna come here  
               anyway?  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               No… And thank God.  
 
Garrett walks to the window.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               The storm stopped.  
 
                      DREW 
               Thank God. I definitely did   
               not want to walk home in that.  
 
Cheri laughs at his comment. Amy gets up and walks out of 
the room, followed by Cheri, Drew and Garrett. Will begins 
to leave, but Sydnee stops him.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will?  
 
Will turns around, seemingly slightly agitated.  
 
                      WILL 
               What?  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Is everything okay with you? 
               Why are you so…distant?  
               Lighten up, a little.   
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                      WILL 
               I must say… A bit ironic that  
               you of all people would say  
               that, Syd.  

 
Will walks out of the room. Sydnee sighs. She gathers the 
cards and puts them in her purse. Afterwards, she takes the 
candles and throws them in the trash.  
 
She then walks out the room. As soon as she leaves, the 
circle everyone was previously gathered around begins to 
glow.  
 
Someone emerges from it, holding a long, sharp machete in 
its hand.  
 
INT. AMY’S HOUSE (LIVING ROOM) - NIGHT 
 
Amy walks in her home and closes the door behind her. A 
woman approaches her, looking a bit angry.  
 
                      AMY’S MOTHER  
               Amy Lynch! Where have you  
               been?! It’s 10:30 P.M. You  
               better have a GOOD reason for  
               coming home so late!  
 
                      AMY 
               Um… (Shyly) There was a storm?  
 
Amy mother sighs. 
 
                      AMY MOTHER 
               Don’t let this happen again, 
               Amy. Next time, call, if 
               you’re going to be home 
               late.   
 
Amy nods. She hugs her mother and kisses her on her cheek 
before heading upstairs. Amy’s mother smiles.  
 
INT. AMY’S ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Amy walks in her room. Her room is quite large, with a pink 
bed and stuffed toy animals all around her room. She takes 
off her jacket and hangs it up in her closet.  
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Small rocks are being thrown at her window. She tries to 
ignore it, but the noises keep getting louder and louder. 
Irritated, Amy runs to her window. 

 
She sees a shadow surrounded in the darkness. She looks at 
the shadow in confusion.  
 
Suddenly, the shadow begins to move, until it fully reveals 
itself to be a Dark-Hooded figure dressed in an all black 
trench coat. 
 
The tall, Dark-Hooded figure simply stares back at Amy, 
glaring straight in her eyes. None of his facial features 
can be seen…just blackness.  
 
Appearing to be a little frightened, Amy quickly closes the 
shades.  
 
She sighs in relief. She then takes off both her shirt and 
her pants, and simply throws him on the floor afterwards. 
She walks to the light switch, and turns it off. 
 
She yawns and stretches before finally laying down on her 
bed.  
 
She covers herself with a heavy blanket, and goes straight 
to sleep, unaware of a figure lurking in the shadows of her 
room, waving its machete. 
 

The figure raises the arm with the machete, preparing to 
stab her, when suddenly; Amy’s mom enters the room.   
 
                      AMY’S MOM 
               Amy, honey. 
 
The sweating Amy sits up and screams loudly. The thing 
before is gone. Amy looks around confusion. Her  mother is 
confused. 
 
                      AMY’S MOM             
               Um… Honey? 
 
                      AMY  
               Mom! 
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Amy runs to her mother and hugs her. She begins crying. Her 
mother’s confused. Lying on Amy’s bed is the “Moon” Tarot 
Card.  
 
EXT. OUTDOOR MALL - NIGHT 
 
Garrett and Cheri are having a conversation. Cheri is 
carrying a drink, while Garrett’s carrying bags filled with 
clothes.   
 
                      CHERI 
               So I popped that bitch straight 
               in her mouth.  
 
Garrett chuckles.  
  
                      GARRETT 
               You’re always fighting. One of  
               these days, you’re gonna get  
               beat up. You’ve been kicked out  
               of school how many times, now? 
      
Cheri playfully hits Garret and laughs. 
 
                      CHERI  
               Shut up. 
 
INT. SCHOOL CLASSROOM - DAY  
 
Amy, Drew, Sydnee, Will, Cheri, and Garret are gathered in 
a classroom. Amy is sitting next Drew, who has his arms 
wrapped around her, comforting her.  
 
                      AMY 
               I think we messed up…  
 
Everyone looks at Amy. 
 
                      WILL 
               We already figured that out  
               when nothing happened. 
 
                      AMY 
               But something did happen! 
 
Everyone looks confused. 
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                      DREW 
               Are you serious? 
  
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy, what happened?  
 
                      AMY 
               Something… Tried to kill me… 
               I don’t know what it was.  
 
                      WILL 
               And this has what to do with  
               the game? 
  
                      AMY 
               I found the moon card on my  
               bed.  
 
Amy takes the Moon card out of her pocket.  
 
                      AMY 
               See?  
 
Will chuckles. Sydnee looks at him and rolls her eyes.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Anyway, did you tell the  
               police?   
 
                      AMY 
               And how am I supposed to tell 
               them something like this? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Did you catch the killer’s  
               face? 
 
Amy pauses for a while. She then shakes her head no.  
 
                      AMY 
               No. It was dark. I couldn’t  
               see anything.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Well, next time you see him, 
               take a picture.  
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Everyone stares blankly at Garrett. Sydnee rolls her eyes 
and shakes her head. Drew faces Amy.  
 
                      DREW 
               Come on, let’s go. I’ll take 
               you home.   
 
                      AMY 
               Thanks.  
 
Drew and Amy exit the classroom.  
 
EXT. DREW’S HOUSE - DAY  
 
Drew walks to his house and begins unlocking the door with 
his keys. Amy is shyly standing behind him.  
 
                      AMY 
               Thanks for helping me, Drew. 
               It means a lot.   
 
Drew smiles.  
  
                      DREW 
               Don’t worry about it.  
 
INT. DREW’S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
  
Amy is sitting on Drew’s bad. Drew gives her a can of soda 
and sits next to her. She takes it and smiles.  
 
                      AMY 
               Thanks.  
 
                      DREW 
               If you don’t feel safe at  
               home, you can stay here. 
               You’ll just have to hide in 
               my closet when my parents  
               get home. 
 
They chuckle. Amy then takes a sip of her soda.  
 
                      AMY 
               It’s times like this, that… 
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                      DREW 
               “That”, what? 
 
Amy pauses.  
 
                      AMY 
               Never mind. Just forget it.  
 
Drew suddenly reaches towards Amy and kisses her. She looks 
surprised at first, but not before long, Amy returns the 
favor. She stops.  
 
                      AMY 
               I’m just going to put this  
               right here.  
 
Amy puts the drink on the floor. She then wraps her arms 
around Drew and continues kissing him, falling on top of 
him on his bed.  
 
EXT. NEIGHBORHOOD – NIGHT 
 
 
Will is walking down the street. He sees Sydnee washing a 
table in a café building from across the street. He watches 
her.  
 
INT. MARY’S CAFÉ – NIGHT 
 
Will walks in the café. He walks to Sydnee who suddenly 
turns around. She gasps, and then sighs in relief.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will! You scared me. 
 
She and Will share a brief laugh.  
 
                      WILL 
               So… Is this where you work?  
 
Sydnee nods.  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               Yeah. It’s totally boring, but 
               oh well. At least some of the   
               costumers are attractive… Some.  
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Moments later, Will and Sydnee are sitting at a booth 
beside a window. Both of them are eating the same sundae.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So, what brings you here? 
 
                      WILL 
               Nothing, much… Just…you know, 
               walking around. 
 
Sydnee gives Will a serious look. She’s not buying it.  
   
                      SYDNEE 
               Tell me the truth, Will. You 
               don’t always have to be so  
               secretive. You don’t need to  
               be so depressed all the time. 
 
                      WILL 
               Who said I was? 
 
Sydnee smiles.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I swear, I’ve had better  
               conversations with my bedroom 
               wall. 
 
                      WILL 
               You talk to the wall? 
 
Sydnee gets up from her seat.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Anyway, we’re closing soon. 
               I wouldn’t want you to miss 
               your curfew, Will.  
 
Sydnee winks as she takes the bowls and leaves. Will sighs.  
 
INT. WILL’S THIRD PERIOD CLASS - DAY 
 
Will, Cheri, and Amy are in the classroom along with twenty 
other unsupervised students. 
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Amy is talking to two other girls about boys, and Cheri is 
flirting with the “tough” boys of the class. Will is 
talking to a friend of his named RAY.  
 
Ray is very tall and skinny. He’s dark brown and has long 
braids.  
 
                      RAY 
               You need a girlfriend.  
 
                      WILL 
               And you need to stay out of  
               my business. 
 
                      RAY 
               Look, man. You haven’t had a 
               girl since middle school.  
               Trust me, you need one. That’s 
               probably why you act so  
               depressed. 
 
Will rolls his eyes and sighs in agitation.  
 
                      WILL 
               When you get a girlfriend,  
               then you can coach me, but 
               until then… 
 
Suddenly, all the guys in the room begin whistling as the 
beautiful, big-busted LARISSA and her two friends, PAM and 
DENISE, enter the room.  
 
LARISSA is brown skin with long brown hair. PAM, the less 
attractive of the three, has short, dark red hair and dark 
skin. 
 
DENISE, the most beautiful of the three, has an exotic look 
with beautiful skin and dark brown hair. Her face favors 
Lisa Bonet.  
  
Amy, Will, and Ray turn their heads to face her, while 
Cheri rolls her eyes.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Hello! Hello!  
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Larissa begins blowing kisses at everyone as she and her 
clique move to the front of the classroom.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Ew. 
 
Larissa clears her throat.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Tomorrow, Friday, will be the  
               first annual summer party held 
               at the mansion owned by yours  
               truly. 
 
Larissa winks and blows kisses at the class again. 
  
                      WILL  
               She has a mansion? 
 
                      RAY 
               What doesn’t she have? 
 
                      LARISSA 
               So, I’m giving out invitations 
               to those good enough to be  
               seen with me.  
 
Larissa and her friends walk around the room, giving out 
the invitations to only the pretty-faced people in the 
classroom.  
 
Amy is given an invitation, however, Denise and Pam walks 
pass her friends, ignoring them. Larissa walks to Will and 
Ray.  
                      LARISSA 
               Here you go, cutie! 
 
Larissa happily gives an invitation to Will. She then 
shoots a nasty look at Ray. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               I’ll give you one this time. 
 
Larissa throws an invitation at Ray.  
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                      LARISSA 
               But do anything stupid, and  
               I’ll make your last year of 
               High School a living hell.  
               Do we understand?  
 
                      RAY 
               Yes, princess.   
 
Larissa smiles deviously.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Good. 
 
She walks off. She then walks over to Cheri. She gave 
invitations to the boys Cheri was flirting with, but not 
her.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Sorry, no hoes allowed. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Fuck you, bitch.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Excuse me? 
 
Denise walks to Larissa.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Don’t waste your time with  
               her. She’s not worth it.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               You’re right. Let’s go.  
 
Larissa and her friends leave the classroom. Moments later, 
Denise runs back in the classroom. She runs to Cheri and 
gives her an invitation. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Whoop her ass!  
 
                      LARISSA’S VOICE FROM HALL 
               Denise! 
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Denise rolls her eyes.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Coming, Larissa! 
 
Denise signs in annoyance. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Please. 
 
Denise exits the classroom. Cheri and her friends laugh.  
 
EXT. SCHOOL – DAY 
 
The bell rings, and students begin leaving the school. Drew 
is talking to a lighter, muscular, athletic male named 
JUSTIN. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               So, what were you and Amy  
               doing, huh? 
 
                      DREW 
               She needed me, and I was  
               there.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Just being a good friend, huh? 
               So, what now? You’re still  
               gonna talk to her? 
 
Drew chuckles.  
 
                      DREW 
               Of course, she’s a cool person.  
               Besides, I’m not like you. I’m  
               a real man.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Real man my ass. “Real men”  
               graduate High School.  
 
Amy is happily leaving the school. She sees Drew rushes to 
him. She hugs him. 
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                      AMY 
               Hey! 
 
She gets off of Drew. 
 
                      AMY 
               Did you get an invitation? 
|              Nearly everyone else got one.  
 
Drew shows her the card. Amy smiles.  
 
                      AMY 
               Larissa keeps pimping herself 
               out, so this thing should be  
               good. I hope.   
             
                      DREW 
               And if it isn’t, we’ll make it. 
 
Amy giggles. She and Drew kiss. Drew wraps his arms around 
Amy’s shoulder and the two begin walking off.  
 
                      DREW 
               Peace, Justin.  
 
Justin simply stands there.  
 
INT. GARRETT’S ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Garrett is lying on his bed, reading a magazine. His 
invitation to the party is sitting next to him, unopened.  
 
His younger sister, MEG, rushes in the room and hops on the 
bed.  
 
                      MEG 
               What are you doing?  
 
Garrett shrugs. He sighs and turns a page. 
 
                      GARREET 
               Nothing. 
 
Upset, Garrett closes the magazine.  
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                      GARRETT 
               This isn’t fair! I’m never  
               allowed to go anywhere because 
               I’m always stuck babysitting  
               you! 
 
                      MEG 
               Oh please. Like you had a life. 
                  
Suddenly, a dog barking repeatedly is heard from 
downstairs.  
 
                      MEG 
               Will you shut the fuck up!? 
               Shit.  
 
The barking doesn’t stop. Garrett sighs and drops his head 
on his pillow.  
 
INT. GARRETT’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Garrett and Meg peep out of the window to see what the dog 
is barking at.  
 
                      MEG 
               Who is it?  
 
                      GARRETT 
               You tell me…  
 
There’s a man glaring at the house from across the street, 
surrounding himself completely in the darkness. His face 
cannot be seen.  
 
EXT. MANSION ENTRANCE - NIGHT 
 
Will, Sydnee, Cheri, Amy and Drew, all dressed in cool 
outfits, are waiting in line to enter the mansion. Sydnee 
looks uncomfortable.  
 
                       DREW 
               Look, if you got an invitation, 
               then it’s okay to go in. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I know, but…  
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                      DREW 
               “But”? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What if it gets out of hand?  
               What would happen if someone 
               got hurt?  
 
                      CHERI 
               The whole point of a party is 
               to get high, drunk, and fuck. 
               If you can’t handle it, then  
               take your ass home.  
 
Sydnee becomes quiet. Suddenly, Ray’s voice is heard 
shouting behind them.  
 
                      RAY 
               YO! 
 
Ray approaches the five teens.  
 
                      RAY 
               So you did come! 
 
                      WILL 
               Of course. Don’t I need a  
               girlfriend?   
 
Ray glares at Will.  
 
INT. MANSION LOBBY - NIGHT 
 
The lobby is large and packed with people. It’s designed as 
if it were club, even having its own DJ. Sydnee looks 
amazed. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Look at all the boys in here!  
 
Amy stays close by a wall. As Will walks in the mansion, 
actually amazed, Ray grabs his shirt and pulls him to the 
center of the packed, club-like room.  
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                      RAY 
               I’m making sure you get a  
               girl, tonight.  
 
                      WILL 
               Why don’t you get one first? 
 
                      RAY 
               Don’t I always?  
 
Will doesn’t answer, but turns the other way in 
embarrassment.  
 
INT. DRESSING ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Larissa, Denise and Pam are preparing themselves for the 
party. Larissa is sitting in front of the mirror doing her 
makeup while Pam compliments her. Denise looks annoyed.   
 
                      PAM 
               I just can’t believe how  
               packed this place is! 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Of course. They know better. 
 
                      DENISE 
               I think you overdid it.   
 
Larissa turns around, looking a little angry.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Excuse me? 
 
                      DENISE 
               You’ve never even seen third of the  
               people here, Larissa. Is this your  
               sad way of trying to make friends? 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Does it matter?  
 
Larissa turns back to the mirror to finish her makeup.  
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                      LARISSA 
               If you don’t like it, leave. 
               You weren’t asked to be here.  
 
Denise signs and rolls her eyes. Larissa kisses at her 
reflection before turning around to face her friends. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               So, how do I look? 
 
                      PAM 
               Beautiful! 
 
                      DENISE 
               …Pretty. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Good! Now, let’s get this  
               party started! 
 
INT. MANSION LOBBY – NIGHT 
  
Larissa, Pam and Denise appear on the “balcony” above the 
lobby, looking down at everyone else. Everyone begins 
screaming and shouting. 
 
Below, Amy looks up at Larissa, amazed. Ray is staring 
straight at Larissa with his mouth open. Will looks at Ray 
and lifts his chin up, closing Ray’s mouth.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Thank you, thank you! Before we 
               begin, I’ll have my bodyguards  
               escort the…”rotten apples” out 
               of my mansion. This shouldn’t  
               take long.    
 
Suddenly, several muscular men begin searching all over, 
grabbing unattractive people and literally throwing them 
out.  
 
Larissa claps her hands.  
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                      LARISSA 
               Now that we got that out the 
               way, I’d like to announce that 
               my birthday is tonight, so  
               when you leave, drunk or sober,  
               please drop thirty dollars in  
               the offering box! 
 
Denise looks at Larissa.   
 
                      DENISE 
               Thirty dollars? Seriously?   
 
                      LARISSA 
               Will you be quiet!? (sighs) 
               Anyway… 
 
Larissa flips her hair back in a conceited manner.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Let the party begin!  
 
Larissa, Pam, and everyone else begin cheering and throwing 
things in the air. Suddenly, lights flash and the DJ begin 
playing the music. Everyone begins dancing.  
 
Meanwhile, Ray drags Will to the “balcony” where Larissa 
and her clique were. Denise is still there, looking 
extremely bored. 
 
                      RAY 
               Yo, Denise! 
 
Ray approaches her while dragging Will with him. Denise 
turns around. 
 
                      RAY 
               My man Will here has something  
               to say. 
 
                      WILL 
               No, I don’t. 
 
Denise raises an eyebrow in interest.  
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                      DENISE 
               Really? Doesn’t look like it.  
 
Ray pulls Will to the side and whispers.  
  
                      RAY 
               She’s into you, man! Denise is 
               the best looking girl EVER.  
               DON’T mess this up for yourself!  
 
Denise sighs in irritation and crosses her arms. She clears 
her throat loudly to catch the boys’ attention. Will and 
Ray walk back to her. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Now, what was so important  
               that you had to disturb me 
               from my extreme boredom?  
 
                      RAY 
               Will wants to say something  
               to you. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Does he know that? 
 
                      RAY 
               Of course! He’s just nervous.  
               Aren’t you, Will? 
 
                      WILL 
               (Sarcastic) Very.  
 
Denise giggles. She walks to Will and looks him seductively 
in the eye.  
 
                      DENISE 
               I bet I can fix that. Come  
               with me. 
 
Will and Denise exit. Ray watches them leave, smiling like 
a proud father.  
 
Meanwhile, Drew and Amy are getting a drink by the punch 
table. Drew makes Amy a cup and gives it to her. Amy 
smiles. 



25 
                      DREW 
               I’m going to find a bathroom, 
               but I’ll be back. I won’t be 
               long.  
 
Amy smiles and nods. She and Drew kiss, and Drew walks off. 
Justin approaches Amy and wraps his arms around her. Amy 
looks confused.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               What’s up? 
 
                      AMY 
               Um…  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               So, am I next? 
 
Amy widens her eyes in surprised and anger.  
  
                      AMY 
               What? 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Come on, don’t act prudish 
               now. Everyone knows what you 
               and Andrew did.  
 
Amy slaps Justin across his face, glaring at him in anger. 
She then storms off. Taken by surprise, Justin rubs his 
cheek. He chuckles.  
 
Drew walks back to the punch bowl. He looks at Justin. 
 
                      DREW 
               Where’s Amy?  
 
Justin shrugs nonchalantly. Drew sighs, and runs after Amy. 
Justin grins.   
 
INT. MANSION SECOND FLOOR - NIGHT 
 
Amy is running down the dark hall. She stops and begins 
crying.  
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Moments later, she stops crying, and begins walking up the 
hall. Suddenly, she steps on something, an envelope. 
Curious, Amy picks it up and opens it.  
 
She gasps in shock. She slowly takes out the context 
inside, the Moon Card. She drops the card and begins 
backing up, but suddenly, she bumps into something…big.  
 
Before she could move, she is grabbed. Struggling to free 
herself, Amy screams once she notices that the one behind 
her is the familiar Dark-Hooded stalker. 
 
Amy then kicks in the guy in the groin, causing him to moan 
in pain. Amy, now freed, storms up the lonely, dark 
hallway.  
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT  
 
Meanwhile, Cheri is further up the hall, wildly kissing a 
boy. Amy runs to Cheri, interrupting their moment.  
 
                      CHERI 
               What are you doing!? Go away! 
 
                      AMY 
               Something is here! It was  
               chasing me, and…   
 
Amy stops talking. Cheri and the boy stare at her as if 
she’s crazy, making her feel uncomfortable.  
 
Suddenly, the Dark-Hooded Stalker appears from above grabs 
the boy, tearing his head off. Amy and Cheri scream and run 
off.  
 
INT. GARRETT’S LIVING ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Garrett and Meg are waiting at the door.  
 
                      GARRETT  
               No! I’m not doing! 
 
                      MEG 
               But this was your idea! 
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                      GARRETT 
               But that doesn’t mean you 
               listen!  
 
Meg sighs.  
  
                      MEG 
               Stop being so goodie-goodie,  
               Garrett. Are you really going  
               to let me drive up there alone  
               with Rodney?  
 
                      GARRETT 
               …Who? 
 
The doorbell rings. Giddy, Meg answers the door. A tall, 
bald, street-looking teen enters the house. Meg cuddles 
with him.  
 
                      MEG 
               Garrett, this is Rodney Wilks.  
               Rodney, this is my brother, 
               Garret Reid.   
 
Rodney greets Garrett silently by nodding his head. Garrett 
gulps.   
 
EXT. MANSION ENTRANCE – NIGHT 
 
Garrett, Meg and Rodney attempt to walk in the mansion, but 
a stocky bodyguard stops them. 
 
                      GUARD 
               Invitation.  
 
Rodney and Garrett give him their invitations. The guard 
looks at Meg. She clears her throat. 
 
                      MEG  
               Well, first of all, my name is  
               Megan Reid, and I’m eighteen.  
 
Garrett sighs and rolls his eyes.    
 
                      GARRETT 
               Oh… My… God…  
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                      MEG 
               See, I’m chaperoning for my  
               little brother Garrett, who is 
               only seventeen years old, and- 
 
                      GUARD 
               Invitation.  
                 
It’s silent. Meg turns around and smiles shyly. 
 
                      MEG 
               You guys might wanna turn  
               around…   
 
Garrett turns around, however, Rodney stands there with a 
smile on his face and doesn’t move. Irritated, Garrett 
turns Rodney around. Rodney faces him. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Is she really eighteen? 
 
Garrett slaps Rodney in the back of his head. Meg unbuttons 
her top and flashes the guard.  
 
The guard begins sweating, and stands aside. Smiling 
deviously, Meg enters the mansion as she buttons her shirt. 
Garrett, and a happy Rodney, follows her inside.   
 
INT. BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will and Denise are kissing on the bed. Denise stops him.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Wait, wait.  
 
Confused, Will gets off Denise.   
 
                      DENISE 
               I’m sorry… This isn’t like me.  
               I’m not Larissa.  
 
                      WILL 
               I know (chuckles), you two  
               act nothing alike.   
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Denise chuckles as well.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Don’t get it wrong, I can be 
               a bitch too, but…  
 
Denise sighs.  
 
                      DENISE 
               This party sucks. I can’t  
               believe all the time and money 
               she spent on this shit.   
 
                      WILL 
               Do you even like her? If you 
               don’t, then why hang out with 
               her?   
 
                      DENISE 
               Because that way, at least  
               someone, somewhere, will notice 
               me. Outside of school, everyone  
               acts like I’m not even there.  
               My parents are always concerned  
               about my younger brothers doing  
               bad in school, but when it comes  
               to me, I’m just…”that girl”. My  
               own grandparents don’t even  
               remember my name. I guess since  
               I’m an honor student I don’t  
               need attention… They’re wrong.  
               A simple, “Good job, Denise,  
               keep it up” is all I want.  
 
                      WILL 
               Damn… My parents love me too  
               much. I never have space.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Well, that’s because you have 
               the whole, handsome husband, 
               great father look. I bet you’re 
               always the smart one in class.  
 
Will raises his eyebrows. 
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                      WILL 
               And that means…? 
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT 
   
Sydnee is walking down the hall, drinking a cup of water. 
There’re footsteps behind her. Sydnee stops walking and 
stands still.  
 
The footsteps are getting louder and louder. Suddenly, 
someone touches her shoulders. Sydnee turns around, ready 
begins to punch the person until she finds out it’s… 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Drew! 
 
She sighs in relief. Drew, however, is panting heavily.  
 
                      DREW 
               Have you seen… Amy…?  
 
Sydnee, looking at Drew in confusion, shakes her head.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Come on… I’ll help you look.  
 
Sydnee and Drew begin to look for Amy, unknowing of the 
Dark-Hooded Stalker crawling on the ceiling above them… 
 
INT. MANSION LOBBY - NIGHT  
 
Amy and Cheri runs to Larissa, who’s on the dance floor 
dancing with several boys, one of them being Justin. Cheri 
pulls Larissa to the side, away from the crowd.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               What the hell!? 
 
                      AMY 
               You have to shut this thing  
               down, NOW. Tell everyone to  
               go home. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Why!? 
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                      AMY 
               People are dying, that’s why. 
 
Larissa burst into laughter.  
 
                      CHERI 
               There’s nothing funny. 
 
Larissa’s laughter stops and glares evilly at Cheri and 
Amy.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Please, I’m not falling for 
               your little games.  
               (Gasps falsely) 
               Oh, no! People are dying!  
               Everybody, run! 
 
Larissa bursts into laughter again. Amy glares angrily at 
Larissa, while Cheri looks like she wants to kill her. 
 
                      LARISSA     
               Don’t try this again.  
 
Larissa goes back to the boys she was dancing with earlier. 
Amy looks at Cheri, outraged. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Stupid bitch. How do we get  
               these people out of here now? 
 
Amy sighs. She then looks at the DJ, who’s speaking through 
a microphone.   
 
                      AMY 
               I have an idea.  
 
Cheri looks at the DJ, and then looks at Amy. 
 
                      CHERI 
               No! You’re doing that yourself! 
                    
                      AMY 
               Cheri, c’mon! You were just about 
               to sleep with him!  
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                      CHERI 
               But that’s all it was.   
 
Amy pulls Cheri with her to the DJ booth. Amy interrupts 
the DJ by taking his microphone. The loud music is suddenly 
cut off.  
 
                      AMY 
               Attention everyone! 
 
Everyone glares angrily at Amy, especially Larissa.   
 
                      JUSTIN 
               What the hell is she doing? 
 
                      AMY 
               Go home now! Someone is upstairs  
               murdering people, and longer you  
               stay here, the more danger you’re 
               in!  
 
Everyone begins laughing at Amy, who looks shocked. 
 
                      AMY 
               You have to believe me! I’m  
               telling the truth!  
 
Larissa walks to Amy and pulls her to the side. Cheri gets 
on the microphone.  
 
                      CHERI 
               We warned y’all asses, so if 
               y’all die, that is your  
               problem, not ours.  
 
In the crowd, Garrett, Meg and Rodney are confused.  
  
                      RODNEY 
               Crazy bitches.    
 
Meg turns around and looks angrily at Rodney.  
 
                      MEG 
               Why do they have to be  
               bitches, huh? 
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Meanwhile, Larissa is yelling at Amy. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               What are you doing? Are you  
               trying to ruin me? 
 
                      AMY 
               I’m trying to save you.  
 
Larissa rolls her eyes and walks away. Cheri walks to Amy 
with a look of defeat. She shrugs.  
 
                      CHERI 
               We tried.  
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
Sydnee and Drew are searching the hallway. Drew looks 
worried and upset.  
 
                      DREW  
               Shit! Why can’t Justin ever  
               keep his mouth shut? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Why can’t you?  
 
Drew’s silent. 
 
                      SYDNEE  
               It pays to not to blurt out  
               secrets Drew, especially if  
               they’re important to someone  
               else, if not to you.   
 
All of a sudden, something above grabs Drew. Sydnee gasps 
and screams.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Drew!  
 
Sydnee makes an attempt to attack the Dark-Hooded creature, 
but it throws her against the wall instead, rendering her 
unconscious.  
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Drew screams in the pain as the Dark-Hooded Stalker drags 
his body down the hall, leaving a trail of blood. 
 
INT. BEDROOM – NIGHT 
  
Will and Denise are back to kissing romantically on the 
bed. Denise pulls out something from her pocket that 
resembles a condom.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Have you ever had a girlfriend? 
 
                      WILL 
               What kind of question is that? 
 
                      DENISE 
               Answer it. 
 
                      WILL  
               At seventeen, I’m sure everyone 
               has. 
 
Denise smiles and kisses Will on his lips. When she and 
Will become too “involved”, she stops. Will sighs in 
annoyance.  
 
                      DENISE 
               I’m so sorry. Will, there’s  
               something I have to tell you.  
               I’m a virgin.  
 
Will’s face becomes filled with shock. 
 
                      WILL 
               What? 
 
                      DENISE 
               Wow, I’m so sorry. Would you  
               rather have me tell you that  
               I have AIDS? It must be better  
               than keeping your virginity.  
 
A look of disgust appears on Will’s face.  
 
                      WILL 
               Denise, stop. Mood killer.   
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Denise throws the condom at Will.  
 
                      DENISE 
               So, hurry up and put it on.  
               I do still have to call my  
               boyfriend.   
 
Denise winks, and begins kissing Will.   
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
Amy and Cheri are walking down the hall. Amy sighs in 
sadness.   
 
                      CHERI  
               Don’t worry about it, Amy. It’s 
               her problem, now. Let’s just get 
               the others, and go.  
 
Amy nods. She and Cheri walk further up the hall. They then 
see Sydnee lying unconsciously on the ground. Amy gasps in 
shock. She and Cheri run over to Sydnee.  
 
Cheri shakes Sydnee to wake her up. It works. Sydnee opens 
her eyes.  
 
                      CHERI 
               What the fuck happened?  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               We gotta find Drew. Someone, or… 
               Something took him.  
 
Cheri helps Sydnee off the ground. Amy is observing the 
trail of blood. Tears are forming in her eyes.  
 
                      AMY 
               Drew… 
 
She runs off.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy!  
 
Sydnee and Cheri follow the trail of blood along with Amy.  
 



36 
 
The three girls are lead to a small, candlelit room. Amy 
cautiously opens the door. Suddenly, Cheri begins 
screaming, and Sydnee covers her eyes and cries. 
 
Amy is in a deep state of shock. Her knees fall to the 
ground as her emotionless face stare into the room.  
 
Inside the blood-filled, candlelit room, Drew’s dead body 
is laid on the bed. His body, from the neck down, is sliced 
completely open.  
 
There’re pins attaching both parts of Drew’s sliced stomach 
on the bed.  
 
His intestines are holding his arms to the ceiling, keeping 
his body lifted up, while all of his other organs are 
scattered completely around the room.  
 
Inside Drew’s empty body, is the “World” Tarot Card.  
 
Amy suddenly begins screaming loudly in total devastation.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy- 
 
                      AMY 
               -Don’t! Please!  
 
Amy continues to cry. Sydnee and Cheri watch her. Amy then 
stops crying. She wipes her face and looks at Sydnee in 
pure rage.  
 
                      AMY 
               Where did you buy those cards? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Does it matter? 
 
                      AMY 
               WHERE, Sydnee?  
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                      SYDNEE 
               A Magic Shop, and your point? 
               There isn’t any connection  
               between the cards and Drew’s  
               death. He was a great friend  
               to us too, but you can't blame  
               it on some silly paper cards,  
               or better yet, on me! 
 
                      AMY 
               So, you think it’s some weird,  
               fucking coincidence that the  
               card he picked is laying right 
               there on his corpse? Or, what  
               about the time when I was  
               attacked? Did the Moon card  
               just conveniently decide to 
               show up?  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               You are placing your anger on  
               the wrong person.  
 
                      CHERI  
               Will you both be quiet? 
 
Sydnee and Amy face Cheri.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Drew…is dead… But we need to  
               get everyone out of here, 
               before- 
 
Amy runs ahead of Sydnee and Cheri. Cheri sighs and rolls 
her eyes.  
  
                      CHERI 
               Will she stop doing that?  
 
INT. MANSION LOBBY - NIGHT 
 
Larissa is by the making sexual gestures towards Justin, 
while Pam is talking to another boy. Amy, Sydnee, and Cheri 
approach them.  
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Larissa turns around and rolls her eyes. She folds her 
arms. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               What, someone died, again?  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Yes. (Faces Justin) Drew.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               What did you just say? 
 
                      CHERI 
               You heard her. Your “boy” is  
               dead.   
                    
                      LARISSA 
               Really? And why should I care? 
 
Amy suddenly slaps Larissa forcibly across her face, 
shocking her. Amy begins grabbing Larissa’s arm tightly. 
Everyone gasps.  
 
                      AMY 
               How can you be so selfish?  
               Are you seriously going to  
               put all of these people at  
               risk just to “protect” your 
               reputation of being the biggest 
               piece of shit on the planet?  
                 
Larissa is silent. Justin walks to Amy.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               I need to see him.  
 
Cheri begins to look sick. 
 
                      CHERI 
               A word of advice, bring a bucket.  
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
Sydnee, Amy, Cheri, Justin, Larissa and Pam arrive at the 
door to the candlelit room. Sydnee slowly begins opening 
the door.  
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Amy cries and covers her eyes. Larissa has her arms 
crossed, looking disappointed already. When the door is 
opened completely, Justin enters the room.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Oh… No… I don't believe this  
               shit. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Well, what do you know? 
 
Larissa says walks in the room.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               I was right, no one’s here. 
 
                      AMY 
               What!? 
                       
                      SYDNEE 
               That’s impossible! We saw him 
               right here!  
 
                      PAM 
               Bullshit.  
 
Justin looks at Sydnee, Amy and Cheri. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               That was low, man.  
 
                      AMY 
               I am telling the truth, Justin! 
               Why would I lie about something 
               like this?   
 
                      PAM 
               B-Because you’re STUPID!  
 
Everyone stares blankly at Pam, who, embarrassed, looks 
down at the ground in shame. Larissa walks to Amy. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               You better watch your back when 
               school starts.  
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She leaves, followed by Pam, and Justin, who spits at Amy, 
shocking her. Sydnee sighs in embarrassment.  
 
INT. BEDROOM - NIGHT  
 
Denise is looking at the mirror combing her hair. Will zips 
up his pants and puts on his shirt. Denise chuckles. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Getting dressed already? 
 
She turns around. 
 
                      DENISE 
               I don’t remember telling you  
               to.  
 
Will chuckles. Denise turns back around to face the mirror.  
 
                      DENISE 
               That was the most painful  
               thing I’ve ever experienced. 
               I’m going to be sore for days.  
               Still… 
 
Denise turns around to face Will again.  
 
                      DENISE 
               I enjoyed myself… Overall. I  
               mean, what can I say? It was 
               the best sex I’ve ever had! I 
               can’t complain.   
 
Denise giggles while Will shakes his head and laughs. A 
sound is suddenly heard outside the door that catches the 
teen’s attentions.  
 
                      DENISE 
               What the hell? 
 
                      WILL 
               Stay here, I’ll check it.  
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Will slowly walks out of the room. He goes in the hallway 
and looks around. There is nothing there. He walks back in 
the room. 
 
                      WILL 
               Nope, nothing- 
 
Will stops. The Dark-Hooded Stalker is choking Denise. 
Denise is screaming loudly. The Dark-Hooded killer looks at 
Will, then looks at Denise, and stabs her with his machete. 
 
Will looks devastated. He runs the killers and attempts to 
punch him in his face. The killer grabs Will and throws him 
against the wall.  
 
Denise falls to the ground, dead. Will looks at the body 
and gulps. He then gets up and runs out of the room. The 
Dark-Hooded killer simply walks after Will. 
 
INT. MANSION LOBBY - NIGHT 
 
Pam and Larissa are pushing through the crowd of people. 
They appear to be looking for someone. 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Where is Denise? 
 
                      PAM 
               Uh… Gone?  
 
Larissa sighs in irritation. The ceiling above begins to 
crack.  
 
A piece of the ceiling hits someone in crowd's head. The 
person just happened to be Rodney, who’s dancing with Meg. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Ow! What the fuck? 
 
More pieces of the ceiling begin dropping down and hitting 
people. 
 
                      MEG 
               Oh no, I am not liking this.  
               Let’s go.  
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                      PAM 
               What is going on? 
 
                      LARISSA 
               The hell if I know!  
 
As more pieces of the ceiling fall down, people begin 
getting away from the dance floor. The DJ stops playing 
music and puts his CDs in his briefcase.  
 
Will runs downstairs to the crowd. He spots Sydnee, Amy and 
Cheri, and runs to them. His face is filled with fear.  
 
                      WILL 
               We gotta get outta here. Where’s 
               Drew?  
 
A huge hole appears on the ceiling, and a body drops out 
from it with large amounts of blood following it identical 
to that of a waterfall. Amy screams.  
 
                      AMY 
               DREW!  
 
Will looks shocked. Everyone begins screaming and runs out 
of the Mansion, pushing and shoving each other in the 
process. 
 
EXT. MANSION ENTRANCE – NIGHT  
 
Rodney speeds from the Mansion with Meg and Garrett with 
him. Will is sitting on the ground, holding his head in 
shame. Sydnee walks to him. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will, you have to tell us what 
               happened to Denise. 
 
                      WILL 
               She’s dead. What is there to   
               talk about?  
 
Sydnee becomes silent. The Mansion caves in and a large 
fire appears, burning it. Everyone watches in horror as the 
Mansion burns excessively.  
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INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM – DAY 
 
Will is sitting on the couch, watching television, wearing 
a wife beater, a pair of shorts, and flip-flops. He looks 
miserable.  
 
He sighs and turns off the television with a remote. He 
then hears a knock on his door. He gets up from his couch 
and answers it. It's Ray, who looks concerned. 
 
                      RAY 
               …Hey…  
 
Will steps aside. He closes the door once Ray enters the 
house.  
 
                      WILL 
               Why are you here? 
 
                      RAY 
               I came to check up on a friend. 
               Is that wrong? 
 
Will shakes his head.  
 
                      WILL 
               Sorry. I’m not having a good  
               day.  
 
Will and Ray move towards the couch to sit down. Will puts 
his head on his hands in despair.  
 
                      WILL 
               Why is this happening to me? 
 
                      RAY 
               Tell me… What exactly is going 
               on, here?  
 
                      WILL 
               It’s that game. We played it,  
               and now something’s here, and 
               it’s going to kill all of us.  
 
Ray looks confused, and maybe even a little freaked out. 
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                      WILL 
               You know who’s the blame for  
               this, right? Sydnee! If she  
               never would’ve made us play 
               that game, Drew and Denise  
               would still be alive!  
 
                      RAY 
               Look man, calm down. Tell the 
               police, they’ll figure something 
               out, but don’t go pointing the 
               finger at anyone, especially  
               your friends. Sydnee’s in just 
               as much shit as you, Amy, and  
               the rest of ‘em.  
 
Will sighs.  
 
                      WILL 
               I don't know what to do. 
 
INT. DENISE’S HALLWAY – DAY 
 
Larissa and Pam are standing in the hallway while Denise’s 
parents are in the room above them, crying.  
 
Pictures of Denise are hanged all over her room, and in the 
hallway, ranging from childbirth to her beauty pageant 
wins.  
 
                      PAM 
               I feel so bad for Mr. and Mrs. 
               Towers… Denise, unlike her  
               brothers, had a future… And now… 
               It’s gone…  
 
                      LARISSA 
               …I think I know who killed her.  
 
Pam looks at Larissa with hope filled in her eyes.  
 
                      PAM 
               Who?  
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                      LARISSA 
               Who else? Amy. She swore  
               something was after her, and 
               when no one believed her, she 
               killed Denise to prove her  
               point. 
 
Pam begins crying.  
 
                      PAM 
               That isn’t funny, Larissa!  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Think, Pam! It makes perfect 
               sense! 
 
                      PAM 
               SHUT UP! Denise was our best  
               friend, and you’re treating  
               her death as a joke!  
               Everyone’s right, you are a  
               bitch! 
 
Pam walks off. Larissa sighs and rolls her eyes.  
 
INT. MARY’S CAFÉ – NIGHT 
 
Sydnee is standing by a stand, preparing to wait on an 
elderly couple, when Will enters the café and pulls her to 
the side. She looks concerned. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Hey. What's going on? 
 
                      WILL 
               What did you to us? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I have no idea what you’re 
               talking about, Will.   
 
                      WILL 
               Don't give me that shit! 
 
Everyone in the café looks over at Will and Sydnee. 
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                      SYDNEE 
               Will… Calm down. We can talk  
               about this later.  
 
                      WILL 
               Calm down? People are dying,  
               and you want me to calm down!? 
               Tell me this Sydnee, why are  
               you still here? Why did “it”  
               take Drew and not you? What  
               made you any different from 
               Drew, Denise, or the rest of 
               us? 
 
Sydnee’s face is filled with hurt and shock.  
 
                      SYDNEE  
               I-I-I don’t know!   
                         
                      WILL 
               This is your fault, and you 
               know it.  
 
Will begins backing up, preparing to exit the café.  
 
                      WILL 
               Stay the fuck away from me. I 
               mean it. DON’T COME NEAR ME!  
 
Will leaves the café and slams behind him. The attention 
then focuses on Sydnee, who looks sad and embarrassed.  
 
EXT. PARK - NIGHT 
 
Amy and Justin are walking up a trail that leads to an area 
surrounding by trees. Amy looks at Justin and smiles.  
 
                      AMY 
               You know, I never got to thank 
               you for…you know, being here,  
               with me, trying to help me.  
               You’ve been really nice and  
               supportive, I really appreciate  
               it, but… There’s just something  
               that I really have to ask… Justin, 
               are you sad at all about Drew?  
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                      JUSTIN 
               Of course… He was my best friend, 
               why wouldn’t I be?   
 
                      AMY 
               It’s just that you haven’t said 
               anything at all about Drew.  
               Were you really his friend, or  
               were you just using him to get  
               me?  
 
Justin is silent. He sighs and shakes his head. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               I can’t believe this.  
 
                      AMY 
               Own your shit, Justin. If you’re 
               going to lie, at least be a man 
               and admit it. Good night.  
 
Amy leaves. Justin rolls his eyes.  
 
EXT. AMY’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Amy returns to her house only to see Sydnee standing by the 
door. Sydnee walks to Amy, who looks concerned.  
 
                      AMY 
               What’s wrong? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               It’s Will. He’s- 
 
Amy gasps in shock. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               …Blaming me for that’s happening… 
 
Amy sighs in relief.  
 
                      AMY 
               Oh, thank God. Use a better  
               choice of words next time, Sid.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               We need to see him. He  
               completely humiliated me at my 
               job and I need to know why.    
 
                      AMY 
               I don't know about this. I  
               mean, it's pretty late and  
               well… Yeah… It's late. 
 
Sydnee moves closer to Amy.  
 
                      SYDNEE  
               Amy… Please. I feel like you’re 
               the only one I can trust now.  
 
Amy sighs. She then looks at Sydnee and smiles.  
 
                      AMY 
               Sure.  
 
Tearful, Sydnee smiles and hugs Amy, who looks a bit taken 
by surprise.  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               Thank you so much. 
 
Amy hugs her back, comfortingly rubbing Sydnee’s back.  
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Garrett and Cheri are sitting on Will’s couch. Will is 
walking back and forth. Garrett and Cheri are looking at 
him warily.  
 
                      WILL 
               This is because of Sydnee. She 
               knows something about this and 
               she’s not telling us.  
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                      GARRETT 
               No one gives a shit, Will. Me,  
               my sister, and my dog were  
               attacked last night, and the  
               only reason why I’m still here  
               today is because my parents came 
               home early. But no, no one cares 
               about that. It’s always about  
               Will, Sydnee, and Amy, but never 
               about Garrett.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Boy, shut up. The only reason 
               why Will called us here was  
               because he didn’t want to be  
               in his big scary house all alone.   
 
Cheri walks to Will and begins pinching his cheek.  
 
                      CHERI 
               You little cutie pie!  
 
Will looks embarrassed.  
 
                      WILL 
               (Mumbling) 

               Shut up…  
 
                      CHERI 
               Besides, he’s just mad because 
               Denise died right after he  
               fucked her. I mean, wouldn’t you? 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Whoa, that’s gotta be depressing…  
 
Suddenly, there's a knock on Will's door. Garrett answers 
it. Sydnee comes rushing in Will's house, with Amy 
following her.  
 
She runs to Will and slaps him across his face. Everyone 
gasps. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What in the HELL gave you the  
               right to talk to me that way?  
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                      WILL 
               I hope you’re not expecting an 
               apology because I’m not sorry 
               for a damn thing.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Is this really about Drew? Or  
               is this about you losing your  
               little fuck buddy? 
 
                      AMY 
               ENOUGH! 
 
Amy walks in between Will and Sydnee.  
 
                      WILL 
               What about the World Card found 
               inside Drew, Sid? Or the killer 
               carrying Amy’s Moon Card? If it 
               weren’t you, then who was it?   
 
The room is silent. Garrett and Cheri look at Sydnee, who 
looks disgusted.  
      
                      GARRETT 
               Well?  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Don’t tell me you all believe 
               that I’m the one who killed  
               Drew. That’s ludicrous!  
 
                      AMY 
               Everyone, please. This isn’t  
               Sydnee’s fault, we all were  
               apart of it. We need to find  
               out more about the game we  
               were playing.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Because we damn sure ain’t  
               summon no angel.   
 
Everything’s quiet. Sydnee begins crying.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               I’m sorry… I didn’t know…  
 
                      AMY 
               We know.  
 
Suddenly, Will pulls a gun out of his pocket and aims it 
towards Sydnee, shocking everyone. Everyone gasps and gets 
completely away from Will. Sydnee’s in total devastation.  

 
                      AMY 
               Will, stop!  
                       
                      GARRETT 
               Whoa! Where did he get that? 
 
                      CHERI  
               His dad’s a cop, but I thought 
               he kept that shit locked up!  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will… Don’t do this.  
 
                      WILL 
               If you die, this thing will end!  
 
Will begins to load the gun. Sydnee bursts into tears. 
Cheri slowly walks over to the lamp beside the couch behind 
Will.  
 
She picks it up and quickly smashes it on Will's head. Will 
drops the gun and falls on the ground unconscious.  
 
Sydnee slowly begins to open her eyes. She looks at Will, 
who’s lying unconsciously on the floor. Cheri is fanning 
herself. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Whoo.  
 
Amy walks to Will and attempts to drag him upstairs. She’s 
struggling.  
 
                      AMY 
               Some help, here!  
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Garrett walks over to Amy to assist her in carrying Will. 
Amy grabs on Will's upper body while Garrett grabs his 
legs. 
 
INT. WILL’S HOUSE (UPSTAIRS) – NIGHT 
 
Amy closes the door and locks it.  
 
                      AMY 
               Good night.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Man, I don’t know what the 
               hell is going on. What did  
               we do?  
 
                      AMY 
               I don’t know, but we can’t 
               run forever. If it’s anyone 
               who can stop this thing, it’s 
               us.  
 
Garrett looks confused.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               What are you saying? 
 
                      AMY 
               I’m not waiting around to be  
               killed by some hood-wearing 
               freak. We’re gonna have to fight  
               if we want to stay alive. 
 
Amy takes out the gun Will had previously. She loads it.  
 
                      AMY 
               I’m ready, are you?  
 
Garrett gulps.  
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
 
Amy and Garrett return to the living room.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               She’s crazy. 
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Garrett walks to Cheri. 
 
                      AMY 
               We need to protect ourselves. 
               This thing knows our every  
               move. It’s gonna find us  
               eventually.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Told you.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Are you crazy? I’m not fighting 
               that thing!  
 
                      AMY 
               Then die. That’s your only  
               other option. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Amy… You can’t really be serious 
               about this… This is insane!  
 
Amy begins to look annoyed.  
 
                      AMY 
               Fine, what do you want to do? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               We need think of a plan… A  
               thorough one. We can’t just…  
               “Fight” it! 
 
Amy sits on the couch and crosses her legs.  
  
                      AMY 
               I’m waiting.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I’m sorry, I just don’t want to  
               share the same fate as Drew.  
 
                      AMY 
               If anyone’s scared, go home now.  
               I don’t have time for that. Not 
               now.  
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Cheri angrily walks to Amy. 
 
                      CHERI 
               I don’t know what made you  
               wanna be “Miss Hero” all of a  
               sudden, but I’m not liking it.  
               Don’t get big on us because  
               last I checked, we’re all on  
               the same boat.  
 
Amy sighs. 
 
                      AMY 
               I’m sorry… I just want to end 
               this before anyone else dies. 
 
  
INT. WILL’S BEDROOM - NIGHT  
 
Will’s lying on the bed. He wakes up, looking pained. He 
begins to rub his head. He gets up from his bed and 
attempts to open the door. He realizes that it’s locked.   
 
                      WILL 
               What the…? 
 
Will begins banging on his door.  
 
                      WILL 
               Let me out!  
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM - NIGHT 
  
The noise is heard. Everyone look above.  
 
                      AMY 
               He’s awake.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I need to talk to him. He’s  
               probably a lot calmer now.   
 
The banging gets worse.  
 
                      WILL  
               OPEN THE FUCKING DOOR!  
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                      SYDNEE 
               …Or not.  
 
INT. WILL’S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
  
Will bangs on the door one last time before he gives up.  
 
                      WILL 
               I see… So that’s how it is. 
 
As Will turns around, the Dark-Hooded killer grabs him! He 
struggles to break free, but to no avail.  
 
The Dark-Hooded throws Will on the bed and climbs on top of 
him, covering his mouth.  
 
The killer takes out his machete, and then throws it on the 
ground. It begins glaring at Will. A sick, disgusted look 
then appears on Will’s face.  
 
Sydnee, carrying a broomstick, opens the door and runs in 
Will’s room. She gasps in shock. The Dark-Hooded moves his 
face towards Sydnee.  
 
Sydnee runs to the killer and smashes the broomstick on his 
back. The killer moans in pain and falls on the floor.  
 
Sydnee pulls Will off the bed and both of them run of 
Will’s room. Sydnee slams in the door shut and locks it.  
 
EXT. DARK STREET - NIGHT 
  
Amy, Sydnee, Garrett, Cheri, and Will are walking down the 
street. Will is staying behind everyone, being extremely 
quiet.   
 
                      AMY 
               Let’s go to my house. It won’t 
               attack if we’re together.  
 
                      CHERI 
               -Which won’t apply to Will. He’s 
               safe either way.  
 
Will glares at Cheri, who begins laughing.  
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EXT. AMY’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Amy, Sydnee, Cheri, Garrett, and Will arrive at the house. 
Cheri rolls her eyes. Larissa and Pam are there, leaning 
against the wall. They approach the group.  
 
Pam is crying, while Larissa is glaring angrily at Amy, who 
glares back.   
  
                      AMY 
               What do you want? 
 
                      LARISSA 
               Admit it.  
 
                      AMY 
               Admit what? 
 
                      LARISSA 
               You know what happened. Denise is  
               dead. You killed her!  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               This isn’t Amy’s fault. If it’s  
               anyone to blame, it’s me.  
 
                      AMY 
               We warned you to stop that  
               party Larissa, but you didn’t 
               listen. If you weren’t so full 
               of yourself, Denise would still 
               be here.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Don’t you pen this on me. I 
               called the cops. You’re  
               finished.  
 
                      AMY 
               You don’t have proof of anything.   
 
                      LARISSA 
               Explain that in the interrogation  
               room.  
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Sirens are heard. Sydnee, Cheri, Garrett, and Will begin 
looking around. Larissa smiles deviously.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Now I understand why Drew never 
               loved you.  
 
Amy’s face becomes filled with anger and devastation as 
tears begin filling down her face. She charges to Larissa 
and pushes her on ground, begins punching her endlessly.  
 
Larissa is simply screaming helplessly, not even making an 
attempt to defend herself. Sydnee looks puzzled, like she 
knows that something is wrong.  
 
The police arrive at Amy’s house. Two cops exit the car. 
They run to Amy and pull her off of Larissa. 
 
                      AMY 
               LET ME GO!  
 
                      LARISSA 
               She was going to kill me! 
 
                      CHERI 
               She’s lying!  
 
Amy’s arrested and placed in the backseat of the car. The 
cop reads Amy her rights and then arrests her, throwing her 
in the backseat.  
 
One of the cops enters the car, while the other one talks 
to Larissa.  
 
Garrett runs to the cop, interrupting his conversation with 
Larissa.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               You’re making a big mistake! 
               Amy can’t be alone!  
 
The cop makes a hand motion to his partner in the car. The 
partner nods, and drives off. Sydnee, Cheri, Garrett, and 
Will look shocked.  
 
Angry, Sydnee turns to Larissa, glaring at her.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               If Amy dies, her blood will be 
               on your hands.   
 
Larissa glares coldly at Sydnee, while Pam is tearfully 
talking to the cop.    
 
INT. JAIL CELL – NIGHT 
 
The bars shut behind as soon as Amy is placed in the jail. 
She sits on the small bench, quiet. She then begins crying.  
 
Amy closes her eyes and wipes the tears off her face. When 
she opens her them, she sees the Dark-Hooded standing in 
front her of her!  
 
Amy screams loudly as the killer quickly grabs her with one 
hand, while taking out a machete with the other. The light 
suddenly cut off. 
 
INT. JAIL HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Several cops look at each other in confusion when they hear 
Amy’s increasingly loud screams. They take out their guns 
and sprint down the hall. 
 
INT. JAIL CELL – NIGHT 
 
The jail cell is completely dark. The lights slowly begin 
to come back on. One of the cops covers his mouth in 
disgust, while the other two look confused.  
 
Amy is pinned to the wall through her forehead by the 
machete and the “Moon” Tarot Card…   
 
INT. GARRETT’S LIVING ROOM – DAY  
 
There’s a knock on the door. Garrett answers it. Rodney 
walks in the house, confusing Garrett.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               You’re still here? 
 
                      RODNEY  
               Where’s Meg? 
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Meg angrily approaches Rodney.  

 
                      MEG 
               Will you leave me alone? Quit 
               asking about me, calling my house,  
               and coming to see me! I don’t  
               like you!  
 
                      RODNEY 
               I don’t understand where this  
               is coming from!  
 
                      MEG 
               Then let me help you! 
 
Garrett sighs and shakes his head. He walks upstairs, while 
Rodney and Meg continue to scream at each other.  
                 

EXT. SYDNEE’S HOUSE - DAY 
  
Will walks over to Sydnee’s house. He takes a deep breath 
before knocking. Afterwards, he knocks.  
 
Sydnee answers the door. She looks seriously at Will and 
crosses her arms. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What?  
 
                      WILL 
               I’m sorry, alright? I know I  
               looked like a total jackass  
               last night. I can’t excuse it… 
               but… I’m hoping you’ll forgive 
               me. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I don’t know if I’m ready to. 
               Please leave.   
 
Will simply nods his head. Sydnee prepares to close her 
door, but Will stops her. A frightened look appears on her 
face.   
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                      WILL 
               Syd, wait. I messed up, I know. 
               I dunno what came over me. The  
               stress, maybe. But please…  
               Don’t hold this over me. I don’t 
               need that. 
 
Sydnee becomes silent. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I’ll think about it.  
 
Sydnee closes the door.   
 
INT. SYDNEE’S LIVING ROOM – DAY 
 
Sydnee walks to the closest window near her. She watches 
Will walk away from her house until he’s out of sight.  
 
  
INT. MALL FOOD COURT – DAY 
 
Cheri and Garrett are sitting at a table in the crowded 
mall. Garrett has a ton of bags, filled with clothes, 
leaning against his chair.  
 
                      CHERI 
               I’m moving back to Alaska.  
 
Garrett looks puzzled.  
 
                      CHERI 
               I’m going back with my mom… 
               But don’t tell Sydnee! I  
               don’t want her to know. That  
               way… That…thing…won’t find me.  
 
Garrett sadly nods. Cheri grabs his hands, shocking him.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Garrett, please stay alive! 
               I don’t want you to die. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               I’ll…try. 
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Cheri leans forward and smiles. 
 
                      CHERI 
               You better.  
 
INT. SYDNEE’S ROOM – DUSK 
 
Sydnee is sitting on the floor. She opens a small, violet 
box, decorated with tiny crystals. She opens it and takes 
out the Tarot Cards that are inside.   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What are these things…really? 
 
She begins flipping through the cards. The first card she 
flips through is the World Card, which is black. The second 
card she pulls out is the Moon Card, which is also black.  
 
Then she pulls out Star, Temperance, Death and Lovers 
cards, which are painted in the original color and the 
designs. Sydnee looks confused.  
 
She then lays the cards on the ground faced down. She 
creates a pile of six random cards and begins looking 
through them.  
 
The first card she flips through is, again, the blacked out 
“World” Card, then the blackened “Moon” Card, which is then 
followed by the Star, Temperance, Death, and Lover cards.  
 
Sydnee drops the cards and gasps.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               It’s in order… The black cards… 
               (Tearful gasp) Amy!  
 
Sydnee flips through the cards again.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               (Flips through World) Drew. 
               (Flips through Moon) Amy. 
               (Flips through Star) Cheri. 
               (Flips through Temperance) Garrett. 
               (Flips through Death) Will. 
               (Flips through Lovers) …Me.  
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INT. LARISSA’S MANSION - DAY 

Larissa closes the door in sadness as the cop leave. Pam is 
standing behind her, appearing to be saddened. 

                      PAM 
               Amy…is dead… Isn’t she?  

Larissa nods in sadness. 

                      LARISSA 
               Yeah.  

She turns around to face Pam.  

                      LARISSA 
               If Sydnee’s right about that  
               game, we’re going to play it.   

                      PAM 
               WHAT!? 

                      LARISSA 
               It’s the only way we can see 
               if they’re bullshitting or  
               not.  

                      PAM 
               But Amy is dead. Clearly, they’re 
               not.  

                      LARISSA  
               Pam… Please. 

Pam doesn’t answer.  

INT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 

Larissa, with Pam beside her, puts a box of Tarot Cards on 
counter, the same box Sydnee has. The old woman behind the 
counter is glaring at them evilly.  

She’s wearing a mask over her face that only reveals her 
green eyes. She’s wearing two robes underneath each other, 
a green one and a white one.  
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                      LARISSA 
               How much?  

                      ELSA 
               Seventeen thirty. 

Larissa digs in her purse and takes out a twenty-dollar 
bill. She balls it up and throws it at the lady’s face.  

                      LARISSA 
               Keep the change.  

She takes the box and leaves while the old lady glares 
evilly at Larissa.  

INT. OUTSIDE OF MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 

Pam and Larissa begin walking up the street. Pam looks 
shocked and angry. 

                      PAM 
               What the hell was that for? 

                      LARISSA 
               She had a bad attitude.  

                      PAM 
               You’re one to talk. 

Larissa stops walking and sighs.  

                      PAM 
               Besides, we need six people.  
               Where are we going to find  
               the other four?   

Larissa smiles deviously.  

                      LARISSA 
               If we can’t get the originals, 
               we’ll get the ones closest to  
               them, and I know exactly where 
               to find them. 
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EXT. ABANDONED FACTORY – NIGHT 

Three cars pull up beside the factory. Rodney and Meg exit 
one car, while Justin and Ray exit their cars.  

Larissa and Pam are standing by the entrance. Rodney, Meg, 
Ray, and Justin approach them, confused.  

                      MEG 
               Ew.  

                      JUSTIN 
               What the hell is this?  

                      LARISSA 
               This is an exclusive gathering. 
               You’ve all been handpicked   
               personally by me.   

                      RAY 
               Why? 

                      LARISSA 
               Follow me, and you’ll find out.  

Larissa winks. She and Pam enter the factory. Everyone else 
follow them. Meg yawns.   

                      MEG 
               Bullshit.  

Rodney chuckles. 

INT. EMPTY ROOM - NIGHT 

Larissa, Pam, Ray, Meg, Rodney and Justin are sitting in a 
circle. Larissa has lit candles around the circle.  

                      JUSTIN 
               What is this stupid game called 
               again? 

Larissa glares at Justin.  
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                      LARISSA 
               Wish Upon A Card, idiot. We pick  
               a card from the deck, and when  
               everyone has their card, we say  
               them out loud in order.  

Pam giggles.  
 

                      PAM 
               Sounds like fun.  

                      RAY 
               It sure does! Say, who else  
               is interested? Anyone? 

Rodney looks at Meg, who shrugs. 

                      MEG 
               I don’t care.   

Larissa opens her box and shuffles the cards. Afterwards, 
she puts them in the middle of the circle.  

                      LARISSA 
               My turn.  

Larissa perkily picks a card from the deck.  

                      LARISSA 
               Pam. 

Pam nods pulls a card from the deck.  

                      PAM 
               Ray. 

Ray pulls a card from the deck. He then looks at Meg.  

                      RAY 
               Um… Garrett’s sister. 

Meg rolls her eyes and picks a card from the deck. She 
looks at Ray. 
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                      MEG 
               It’s Meg, by the way.(Faces Rodney) 
               Your turn, Rodney.   

Rodney picks up a card from the deck.  

                      RODNEY 
               Justin. 

Justin yawns and picks a card from the deck.  

                      LARISSA 
               Flip them over.  

Everyone flips over his or her card. Larissa looks 
disappointed. 

                      LARISSA 
               …Chariot? This looks ugly.  

                      PAM 
               Sun.  

                      RAY 
               Judgment.  

                      MEG 
               (Uninterested) Empress.   

                      RODNEY 
               Hi…Hiero…phant… Hierophant? 

                      JUSTIN 
               Strength… I like this one.   

Suddenly a loud crashing thunder is heard. Pam screams and 
everyone begins looking around. The circle then glows gray. 
Everyone quickly gets up and moves away from the circle.  

                      MEG 
               Nuh-uh! I’ve seen enough movies 
               to know what happens next! 
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Meg runs to the rusty brown door. She opens it and screams 
at the sight of the Dark-Hooded Killer standing right in 
front of her.  

                      RODNEY 
               Megan!  

Everyone runs to the back of the dark room. Meg attempts to 
run, but the Dark-Hooded Killer grabs her. Pam gasps and 
Larissa screams.  

Meg is screaming while trying to free herself from the 
Dark-Hooded killer. The Dark-Hooded killer raises his left 
arm, preparing to slice her with his machete.  

Rodney picks up one of the candles from the floor and runs 
to the Dark-Hooded Killer. He smashes the candle on the 
killer’s arm. He screams and drops Meg on the floor.  

Meg and Rodney hastily run out of the room, followed by 
everyone else except Larissa, who’s then grabbed by the 
Dark-Hooded Killer.   

Larissa screams as the Dark-Hooded Killer grabs her by her 
hair. The killer prepares to stab her until she elbows him. 
The killer moans in pain and Larissa sprints out of the 
room.  

INT. DARK HALLWAY - NIGHT 

Larissa runs down the long, dark, rusty brown hallway. She 
looks back to see if the killer is following her, and sure 
enough, he is.  

The killer is walking much faster than usual to get 
Larissa, almost as if he has something personal against 
her.  

                      LARISSA 
               Oh God… Please help me!  

Larissa screams as she suddenly falls down a large series 
of steps. She cries.  

The killer walks to the steps and looks down at her. He 
pulls out his machete and slowly walks down each step.  



                                                         68 
Larissa moans in pain as she attempts to get up. There’s a 
huge metal door down the hall from her. She attempts to 
run, she’s in too much pain.  

The killer is moving much closer towards Larissa. She limps 
her way down the hallway and slams the metal doors.  

INT. CHAIN ROOM - NIGHT 

Larissa pushes the handle over the door, locking it. The 
room she’s in now is almost pitch-black. There’s absolutely 
nothing in there. She begins panting.  

                      LARISSA 
               So… It’s not bullshit.  

She hears footsteps behind the metal doors. Larissa covers 
her mouth to prevent herself from screaming. The killer 
attempts to slash the doors down. The noises stop. 

Larissa slowly removes her hands from her mouth. She stops 
panting. She slowly walks backwards, suddenly bumping into 
someone. She gasps and slowly turns around.  

To her surprise, the Dark-Hooded killer is standing right 
behind her! Larissa screams as loud as she can. She 
attempts to run, but the killer quickly grabs her.  

The killer lifts his arm and slashes Larissa with his 
machete. Larissa screams and cries.  

                      LARISSA 
               Stop… Please…! 

Larissa screams loudly as the killer slashes her 
repeatedly. He continues to slash her all over. Large 
amount of blood is splashed everywhere.  

INT. DARK HALLWAY - NIGHT 

With Pam, everyone reaches the large metal doors. There are 
several slash marks on it. Meg covers her mouth.  

                      RAY 
               She’s… (Gulps) …In there? 
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Pam slowly opens the metal doors, which are no longer 
locked.  

                      PAM 
               Let’s find out.  

INT. CHAIN ROOM - NIGHT 

Pam enters the chain room. Ray, Meg, Rodney, and Justin 
follow her inside.  

There’s a large puddle of blood in the middle of room. Pam 
gasps and puts her hand over her mouth while Justin looks 
sick and disgusted.  

Rodney looks up at the ceiling. He looks at Pam seconds 
later.  

                      RODNEY 
               Pam… Don’t look up. 

Pam looks up at the ceiling anyway. Meg then rolls her eyes 
and hits Rodney, who holds his arm in slight pain.   

Pam screams in horror at the sight she sees. Larissa is 
hanged from the ceiling with her intestines wrapped around 
her neck.  

Her stomach is sliced wide open with blood dripping all 
down her torso. Larissa is missing both of her arms and 
legs.  

Pam falls on the ground, crying. Ray attempts to keep 
himself from throwing up while Meg hugs Rodney. 
 
                      JUSTIN 
               What the hell is that? 
 

Justin points to a Tarot Card pinned to Larissa’s head, the 
“Chariot” Card.  
 
                      PAM 
               Chariot… That’s the card she 
               picked.  
 
Pam gets up. 
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                      PAM 
               What are we going to do now? 
               Larissa is dead. It’s hopeless! 
 
Pam continues to cry.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               C’mon, now… Don’t say things  
               like that. How much can that  
               freak do, anyway? 
 
Meg looks at Larissa’s body.  
 
                      MEG 
               That.  
 
Justin shrugs.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Tough shit. 
 
Everyone faces Justin in shock. Rodney glares at him 
sternly.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Justin, not now.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               We’re all gonna die anyway thanks  
               to sliced-and-diced up there. 
               We might as well get our feelings 
               out in the open. You go first,  
               Rodney, since you all of a sudden 
               want to play the role of Mr. Noble.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Fuck you.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               No, fuck YOU!  
 
Suddenly, the Dark-Hooded Killer enters the room and grabs 
Justin from behind. Everyone screams and back away from the 
killer, especially Ray, who’s going hysteric.  
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A silver blade appears above Justin’s head, preparing to 
slice it in half. Justin elbows the creature, causing it to 
drop his weapon, and runs off. Pam screams.  
 
                      PAM 
               JUSTIN! 
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Justin stops running and begins panting to catch his 
breath. He sees a room up the hall. He runs to it.  
 
INT. SECOND FLOOR EMPTY ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Justin hastily runs in the room and slams the door behind 
him. There’s a large window inside the room, with the 
moon’s bright light shining through it.  
 
Justin stops panting as he begins to take a few steps back 
away from the door. Suddenly, he hits something hard 
standing behind him.   
 
Before Justin can turn around, the Dark-Hooded killer grabs 
him tightly.  
 
Justin screams and throws the Dark-Hooded Stalker off of 
him, causing it to fall out the window. Justin looks 
shocked. He catches his breath. 
  
                      JUSTIN 
               (Sarcastic) Wow… Scar-ry.  
 
Justin walks towards the broken window to observe the 
body…however, it’s GONE. He face becomes struck with 
confusion as he shakes his head in disbelief.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               No… This can’t be right… It 
               can’t be! 
 
Justin raises his eyebrows. The only thing below is the 
dark trench coat, but no sign of a body anywhere. 
 
A loud sound of a machete against the wall creating an 
annoying screech is suddenly heard.  
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Justin moans in pain as he puts his hands over his ears. 
The sound then stops and the dim lights cut completely off. 
Justin turns around.  
 
In the darkness, he sees two, glowing red eyes staring 
right back at him. He gulps. The glowing, blood red eyes 
then disappear.  
 
Suddenly, a bloody, skeletal hand with peeling red skin 
grabs Justin by his neck and lifts him to the ceiling. He 
struggles to break free, but with no luck.  
 
The thing grabbing Justin finally reveals itself. As it 
turns out, this killer is just the same as the Dark-Hooded 
killer. 
 
His head reveals to be a skull, with peeling, bloody red 
skin. His bloodshot eyes are pale green. Coming in and out 
of the holes in his skull are large, disgusting, maggots.  
 
Justin attempts to scream, but he can’t make out a single 
sound. With his other skeletal hand, the killer takes out 
his machete and stabs Justin.  
 
Justin screams in pain as the killer slowly pierces his 
machete into Justin. He takes out his machete and Justin 
moans in pain. He does the same thing to Justin again.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               God… Stop…! 
 
The bloody, peeled skin, maggot-faced killer stabs Justin a 
third time.  
 
However, instead of pulling the machete out of Justin, he 
slashes the machete upward, thus slicing Justin in half. 
The killer drops both pieces of Justin on the ground.   
 
INT. FACTORY ENTRANCE – NIGHT  
 
Rodney, Meg, Ray, and Pam run to the large door. Whining, 
Pam stops running. 
 
                      PAM 
               Wait, what about Justin? 
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Rodney, Ray, and Meg face Pam. 
 
                      RAY 
               What about him? 
 
                      PAM 
               We can’t leave him here! We  
               have to look for him!  
 
                      MEG 
               Shit, fuck that! 
 
Meg runs to the door and attempts to open it, but it 
doesn’t budge.  
 
                      MEG 
               Bitch!  
 
Tears begin forming in Pam’s eyes as she falls to the 
ground, crying.  
 
                      PAM 
               What now…?  
 
                      RODNEY 
               The basement. Let’s go.  
 
INT. FACTORY BASEMENT - NIGHT  
 
Rodney, Pam, Ray and Meg reach a room in the basement. It’s 
rusty brown, huge, empty and dark. Pam happily points to 
the small window at the end of the room.  
 
                      PAM 
               Over there! 
 
Everyone walks to the wall with the window above it.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Pam, come here. Climb on my  
               back.  
 
Pam nods and does so. She reaches for the window and opens 
it. She slides her way through it with ease. Everyone 
smiles. Ray sighs in relief. 
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                      MEG 
               Thank God.  
 
INT. RODNEY’S CAR – NIGHT 
 
Rodney is driving his car with Meg sitting next to him. 
Both are silent. Rodney suddenly chuckles and smiles 
handsomely.  
  
                      RODNEY 
               Fucked up night, wasn’t it?  
 
Meg smirks.  
 
                      MEG 
               Who are you telling?   
 
EXT. PAM’S GARAGE - NIGHT  
 
Pam exits her parked car. Crying, Pam walks to the wall and 
leans up against it. She wipes her face as she walks back 
inside the car, taking out the box of Tarot Cards.  
 
She walks behind her car and opens up her trunk. She gaps 
in shock as she drops the box.  
 
                      PAM 
               Oh… Oh my God! 
 
Pam then screams in horror. Stuffed in her trunk are both 
pieces of Justin’s body with the “Strength” Tarot Card 
pinned on top of them.  
 
INT. PAM’S BEDROOM – DAY 
 
Pam is sitting on her bed watching a video featuring her, 
Larissa, and Denise.  She’s trying to hold back her tears.  
 
It’s bright day outside in the video. The date on the 
bottom right hand side of the screen reads, “5/23/05”.  
 
With Larissa in the middle, Pam on the left and Denise on 
the right, the three girls have their backs turned to the 
camera giggling about something.  
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Justin’s laugh can be heard.  
 
                      JUSTIN 
               Smile for the camera. 
 
The girls turn around. Pam giggles and Larissa looks at the 
camera irritated.  
 
                      LARISSA 
               Why are you recording us? 
 
                      PAM 
               Wait… I think can see myself  
               through the lenses. 
 
Denise rolls her eyes as she chuckles.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Great thinking, Pam.   

 
                      LARISSA 
               So, that shit camera works after 
               all. Who knew?  
 
Watching the tape, Pam’s eyes become watery.  
 
In the video, Denise walks towards the camera. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Okay, enough Justin. How about  
               I record you. Does that sound 
               good?  
 
The tape then cuts off. Pam looks shocked.  
 
                      PAM 
               N-No!  
 
The video then resumes. She closes her eyes in relief.  
 
In the video, Justin is showing off his six-pack abs in 
front of the camera. Denise’s voice is from behind the 
camera. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Yeah baby, work it! Woo!  
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Justin then wraps his arms around an annoyed Larissa.   
 
                      LARISSA 
               Ugh, get off me! I’m about to  
               vomit!  
 
Justin then walks away from the camera. Larissa and Pam 
look confused. Suddenly he reappears with a water gun in 
his hands spraying everyone with water.  
 
Pam and Larissa run off, screaming. 
 
On her bed, Pam watches the video, smiling.  
 
Denise’s voice can be heard from behind the camera.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Jesus Christ, how old are we? 
               Thirteen?  
 
Justin aims the gun towards the camera.  
 
                      DENISE 

               If you shoot me, I swear to God! 
               Pam, hold this.  
  
Denise walks to Justin. 
 
                      DENISE 
               Put that down, Justin!  
 
Justin laughs deviously and sprays Denise with the water 
gun. Denise stares at him in total shock.   
 
                      DENISE 
               You asshole!  
 
Soaked, Denise turns to the camera.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Cut!  
 
The tape stops.  
 
Pam then bursts into tears.  
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INT. SYDNEE’S ROOM – DAY 
 
Sydnee is kneeling on the floor, flipping through the Tarot 
Cards. She takes out the “Star” card. She looks agitated.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               At this rate… Cheri’s going to  
               be next. How can I change this? 
 
Sydnee suddenly widens her eyes in confusion. She stumbles 
across the “Chariot” Card, which has been painted black.  
 
She flips through the next card, “Strength”, which is also 
painted black.  
 
Following those cards, are “Sun”, “Judgment”, “Hierophant” 
and “Empress”.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Oh my God. A new order.  
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING – DUSK 
 
Will is staring at Ray, who’s sitting on the couch with a 
scared expression on his face. Ray frantically looks at 
Will.  
 
                      RAY 
               W-What? Problem? 
 
                      WILL 
               Yeah. What the hell’s wrong 
               with you? 
 
                      RAY 
               Nothing! Can’t a guy just talk 
               to his friend without being 
               accused of something? Shit! 
 
Will looks confused. Suddenly, his phone rings. He answers 
it.  
 
                      WILL 
               What? 
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                      SYDNEE (V.O.) 
               Is that how you answer the 

               phone?  

 
Will rolls his eyes. 
 
                      WILL 
               What do you want? 
 
                      SYDNEE (V.O.) 
               Larissa played the game, just  
               like I thought she would. 

               Apparently, she thought we  

               were bluffing about our  

               situation. We need to find out 

               who she played the game with  

               and fast. We don’t have much 

               time. The killer’s going to  

               try to finish us off first  

               because we played the game before 

               them, and if I’m right, two of  

               them are dead already.  
               (Sighs) I hope Larissa isn’t one  
               of them.  

 
Ray looks at Will, panicking more and more the longer Will 
stays on the phone. 
 
                      WILL 
               Yeah, uh-huh. Star, Chariot,  
               Judgment-  
 
Ray squeals loudly. Will stares at him again, looking at 
him in confusion. Ray clears his throat.  
 
                      SYDNEE (V.O.) 
               I’m coming over. Make sure  

               you’re ready when I get  

               there. Bye.  

 
Will hangs up the phone.  
 
                      RAY 
               So… Uh… what’s “Judgment”? 
 
EXT. CHERI’S HOUSE – DUSK 
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Cheri is standing on her porch, carrying two large bags. 
She closes the door. A car is parked in front of the house 
with several people inside. Cheri and Garrett hug. 
 
                      CHERI 
               I’m gonna miss you.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Yeah.  
 
The hug stop.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               It’s gonna be weird, you know?  
               Without you around. I mean,  
               it’s already weird without Amy 
               and Drew…but now it’s gonna get 
               even weirder. Soon, it’s going 
               to be no one left- 
 
                      CHERI 
               Hey. 
 
Cheri smiles as she puts her hand on Garrett’s shoulder.  
 
                      CHERI 
               You’re gonna fight this thing.  
               I know it. And afterwards, you’re 
               gonna call me, and we’ll try to 
               forget this thing had ever happened, 
               and we’ll continue on with our  
               normal lives, so don’t forget  
               about me when you become that  
               famous singer. I’ll be at all your 
               concerts.  
 
Garrett smiles. He and Cheri hug again. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               I love you.   
 
The two then share a kiss. The two of them begin to walk to 
the car when suddenly; it explodes! Garrett ducks as the 
explosion sends Cheri flying against a tree.  
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                      GARRETT 
               Cheri!  
 
Garrett runs to Cheri, who’s lying on the ground in pain. 
He helps her up. Cheri looks at the burning car and screams 
in devastation.  
 
                      CHERI 
               NO!!! 
 
INT. PAM’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Pam slips a tape in her VCR and sits on the floor. The 
video comes on. In the video, Pam is about to blow out her 
candles with Larissa on her left and Denise on her right. 
 
The date on the bottom right hand side of the screen reads, 
10/17/05. Ray can even be seen in the background.  
 
                      PAM’S MOM 
               Pamela, blow out your candles, 
               sweety! 
 
Denise smiles.  
 
                      DENISE 
               Make a wish.  
 
Pam blows out her candles and everyone in the room claps. 
Pam giggles as she shares a hug with Larissa and Denise. 
 
Pam’s mother gives her daughter a large gift box when 
suddenly, the tape stops. Pam looks confused.  
 
                      PAM 
               What? No… No! Come back on!  
 
Pam begins pressing the play bottom countless times and 
nothing happens. She begins crying again.  
 
Suddenly, the power goes out and Pam’s huge, wealthy home 
is completely dark. Pam gulps and rises to her feet. She 
opens the door to her bedroom and walks down the hall. 
 
INT. PAM’S MANSION SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT 
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The hallway is long and dark. Pam’s slowly walking down the 
dark path with a vacant look on her face. She’s unarmed.   
 
INT. PAM’S MANSION FIRST FLOOR - NIGHT 
  
Pam slowly walks down the stairs. She walks to the living 
room. 
 
INT. PAM’S LIVING ROOM – NIGHT  
 
Pam vacantly enters the living room. Suddenly, the killer 
appears right behind Pam, breathing is very heavily. Pam 
seemingly doesn’t realize any of this.  
 
                      PAM 
               Look, if you’re here, get me 
               now. I don’t care anymore.  
 
Pam begins crying. 
 
                      PAM 
               You’ve already taken my friends. 
               There’s nothing left. NOTHING!  
                
She cries even harder. 
 
                      PAM 
               COME FUCKING GET ME! I DON’T 
               CARE! TAKE ME OUT! TAKE ME OUT! 
 
Pam doesn’t move. The killer suddenly wraps his arms around 
her and squeezes her tightly. Pam screams loudly, however 
she doesn’t even try to save herself. 
 
The killer then forcibly throws Pam on the ground. He grabs 
her by her hair and drags her out of the room. Pam is 
screaming loudly.  
 
The killer releases her and climbs on top of her. He raises 
his machete and quickly stabs her in her stomach. Pam 
screams in pain.  
 
The killer then reveals his hideous face to Pam. Pam 
screams in horror as she sees the abnormally large maggots 
crawling all over his skull. Pam closes her eyes shut.  
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The killer stabs her repeatedly. After the slaughter, he 
raises his machete.  
 
The killer then smashes the machete at her neck, thus 
chopping her head clean off her body. Pam’s bloody head is 
now rolling down the room….   
 
EXT. PAM’S MANSION – NIGHT 
 
A car is parked on the side of the mansion. Will, Sydnee, 
and Ray exit the car. The mansion appears to be completely 
dark.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Are you sure this is it? 
 
                      RAY 
               Of course. Pam is my ex, after 
               all.  
 
Sydnee and Will walk to Pam’s door, however, Ray stays 
behind. They look at him. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Coming? 
 
                      RAY 
               Nah, that’s alright- 
 
Will walks to Ray and pulls him to the door. Sydnee begins 
knocking repeatedly.  
           
                      SYDNEE 
               Pam, are you there? Answer the 
               door! It’s urgent!   
        
                      RAY 
               M-Maybe she isn’t home.   
 
Sydnee stops knocking and sighs. The door suddenly opens on 
its own. Everyone looks shocked.  
 
INT. PAM’S MANSION FRONT ENTRANCE – NIGHT 
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Sydnee, Will, and Ray enter the mansion. It’s completely 
dark, with the moonlight shining through the windows as the 
only light source.  
  
Sydnee suddenly screams as she looks on the ground. Will 
and Ray look down on the ground as well.  
 
                      WILL 
               Good God…  
 
The ground is covered in blood. Pam’s headless body is 
lying on the floor, with the “Sun” tarot card pinned on her 
chest. Ray covers his mouth to prevent vomiting.  
 
The three attempt to leave the mansion, but the door 
suddenly shuts in their faces.  Will struggles to open the 
door. Sydnee is scared and Ray is leaning against the wall.  
 
Will suddenly kicks the door, causing Sydnee to shake.  
 
                      WILL 
               Shit!  
 
Sydnee closes her eyes in frustration. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will, please. You aren’t helping.  
 
                      WILL 
               So what am I supposed to do,  
               Sydnee? Sit here and wait to 
               die? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               We’re not supposed to die, yet. 
               The order was- 
 
                      WILL 
               The order was wrong. 
 
Sydnee sighs. Ray stays leaned against the wall with a 
frightened, suspicious look on his face.   
  
                      SYDNEE 
               He knows… He knows that I’m on 
               to him and his “game”. I’m next…  
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                      WILL 
               Syd, what are you saying? 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               He’s coming after me! It makes 
               sense. He wants to get rid of 
               me before I stop him because 
               he knows I can. I mean…who else? 
               Ray didn’t even play the game, 
               and we know how he feels about you. 
 
Will rolls his eyes. Sydnee becomes teary-eyed.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I’m the only logical decision…  
 
                      WILL 
               Look, we’ll find this thing and  
               kick his ass. Plain and simple. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               It’s not that simple and you  
               know it! It won’t stop until 
               we’re dead!  
 
Sydnee then begins crying. Will walks to her and hugs her. 
Ray he gulps.  
 
                      RAY 
               There’s something I have to tell 
               you…  
 
Sydnee and Will look at Ray. 
  
                      RAY 
               I, uh… I… I…   
 
Suddenly something grabs Ray from behind. Will gasps and 
Sydnee screams. Ray screams for help as the dark figure 
behind him pulls out a large machete. 
 
Will runs to Ray and pulls him away from the figure, saving 
him. Sydnee quickly runs upstairs followed by Will and Ray. 
The figure then grabs Ray’s foot!  
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Ray drops on the ground. Sydnee screams while Ray begins 
struggles to break free. He uses his foot to kick the 
figure in its face.  
 
The figure falls down the steps and Ray runs upstairs.  
 
INT. PAM’S MANSION SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Sydnee, Will and Ray run in a large bedroom and slam the 
door behind them.  
 
INT. PAM’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Sydnee locks the door and begins panting. Sydnee sits down 
on the floor. Will falls back on the bed and groans loudly. 
He covers his face.  
 
                      WILL 
               God, why ME?  
 
Ray looks at Will and Sydnee with growing anticipation.  
 
                      RAY 
               I can’t take this anymore! Will, 
               Sydnee, it was me. I played the 
               game with Larissa. Judgment’s  
               next, right? Chariot, Sun,  
               Judgment? Yeah, that’s me. This 
               thing isn’t after you, Sydnee.  
               It’s after me.  
 
Sydnee and Will both widen their eyes in complete shock.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               That’s impossible! It’s after us, 
               we played first!  
 
                      WILL 
               Who else was it? 
 
The room becomes silent. Ray gulps.  
 
                      RAY 
               Pam, Meg, Rodney, and Justin…  
               Larissa’s dead, and so is Justin. 
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There’s a moment silence. Everyone looks emotionally 
drained.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I was wrong… It’s going after  
               the second set first for  
               interrupting.  
 
Sydnee looks at Ray.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Raymond… Why didn’t you tell us 
               this earlier? We could’ve done 
               something.  
 
                      WILL 
               …He’s a punk, that’s why.  
 
Both Sydnee and Ray appear to be taken back by Will’s 
words.  
                
                      RAY 
               Will, I- 
 
                      WILL 
               Don’t say anything. 
 
Will sighs.  
  
                      WILL 
               After everything I told you… 
               Why would you still play? I 
               need a break.  
                        
Will storms out of the room, slamming the door behind him, 
causing both Sydnee and Ray to shiver. Ray sighs. Sydnee 
looks at him and smiles.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               He’s worried, that’s all. He  
               lost Denise, and he’s worried  
               he’ll lose you too, his best  
               friend.  
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                      RAY 
               He sure picked a great way  
               to show it.  
 
EXT. PARK – NIGHT 
 
Garrett takes Cheri to a bench. Cheri is going completely 
hysterical and Garrett is trying his best to calm her down.  
 
                      CHERI 
               He’s gonna pay.  
      
                      GARRETT 
               Oh, boy, don’t telling me you 
               want to fight it too. 
 
                      CHERI  
               Fuck yeah!  
 
EXT. DIRTY NEIGHBORHOOD - NIGHT  
 
Cheri and Garrett arrive at a rusty, dirty, boarded up 
building filled with cracks. Cheri knocks on the door.  
 
                      CHERI 
               This is Antoine’s house. He’ll  
               help us.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Antoine Coleman? The guy that 
               woke up one morning and decided 
               to be a hardcore “gangsta”?  
 
Cheri shoots Garrett a stern look. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Sorry, I met to ask, “Antoine,  
               the obsessed Tupac fan”?  
 
A tall, seemingly dirty teen answers the door. Garrett 
looks at him in slight disgust while Cheri smiles. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Antoine.  
 
INT. ANTOINE’S ROOM - NIGHT 
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Garrett looks disgusted as he attempts to step over many of 
the bugs without messing up his clean, new white shoes.  
 
Antoine leads Cheri and Garrett to a cabinet. He opens it, 
revealing all of the weapons at his disposal. They range 
from knives to all sorts of pistols and handguns.  
 
                      ANTOINE 
               Take your pick.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Where did you get this stuff?  
 
                      ANTOINE 
               Stole ‘em.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Lives life on the edge, exactly 
               my kinda guy.  
 
EXT. DIRTY NEIGHBORHOOD - NIGHT  
 
Cheri and Garrett are walking up the street. She loads her 
handgun.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Showtime!  
 
INT. PAM’S MANSION SECOND FLOOR HALLWAY - NIGHT 
 
Will is walking down the hallway. He then hears footsteps 
behind him. He stops and widens his eyes in shock. The 
killer is staring at him from down the hall.  
 
Will covers his face with his hands and moans in 
frustration.  
 
                      WILL 
               Oh God…  
 
He falls to the ground in despair. Sydnee and Ray manage to 
reach that same hallway. Both of them gasp in horror as 
they notice the killer standing right in front of them! 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will! 
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The killer quickly turns around and looks at Sydnee and 
Ray. The killer raises his machete, preparing to kill them. 
 
Will gets up from the ground and simply stares at them, 
looking at the sight in fear. Sydnee begins crying.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               WILL! 
 
Will runs off, leaving Sydnee and Ray alone. Sydnee gasps 
in shock. Ray pushes the killer with all his might. The 
killer falls completely on the ground.  
 
Ray pulls Sydnee by her arm and sprints down the hall.  
 
INT. PAM’S MANSION FRONT ENTRANCE – NIGHT  
 
Will reaches the entrance and struggles to open the door, 
but with no luck. The door still doesn’t budge. Sydnee and 
Ray finally reach him. 
 
Will turns around to face them. Ray and Sydnee glare at him 
angrily, especially Sydnee. She slaps Will across his face.   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Don’t you have anything to say!? 
 
Suddenly, the killer launches himself at Ray. Sydnee gasps 
and screams. The killer grabs Ray and throws him through 
the door, pushing him outside.  
 
EXT. PAM’S MANSION – NIGHT 
 
Lifting his machete, the killer attempts to walk to Ray, 
who’s lying on the ground in pain, until Sydnee jumps on 
him.  
 
The killer grabs Sydnee and slams her on the ground. Will 
simply stands here, watching vacantly. The killer prepares 
to kill Ray with his machete. Ray closes his eyes.  
 
Suddenly, the killer is shot with a series of bullets. The 
killer screams and moans in pain. Ray kicks the killer off 
of him and runs to Sydnee. He helps her up. 
 
Ray and Sydnee look at their rescuers, Cheri and Garrett.  
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Cheri continues to shoot the demon with her gun while 
Garrett runs to Ray, Sydnee and Will.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               C’mon, let’s go!  
 
Everyone runs behind Cheri, who is still shooting the 
demon.  
             
                      CHERI 
               Take that, you ugly piece of  
               shit!  
 
The demon glares at Cheri and disappears. She sighs in 
relief. She happily turns around to face everyone behind 
her. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Thank God you came. How did you 
               know where to find us? Not that  
               I’m not grateful, of course.  
  
                      GARRETT 
               We came from Larissa’s home.  
               Her parents told us to come 
               here… She’s dead.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So is Pam. We need to find Megan 
               and Rodney. They also played. 
 
Garrett looks at the ground in sadness.   
 
                      CHERI 
               Can we leave? I’m cold.   
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM - DAY 
  
Will’s sitting on his couch, wearing only a wife beater and 
a pair of shorts. He’s barefoot. He hears a knock on his 
door. He answers it. He then looks a bit surprised.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Surprised?  
 
Sydnee enters the house. Will closes the door behind her.  
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                      WILL 
               I’m glad you’re okay.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               You conveyed that perfectly  
               last night. 
 
                      WILL 
               Sydnee, not now- 
 
Sydnee suddenly kisses Will passionately on his lips. He 
returns the favor. She stops, looking at him straight in 
his eyes.    
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Life is short, and our lives 
               are even shorter. The order 
               is flawed. Any one of us could 
               be next.  
 
Will and Sydnee begin kissing again, getting more into it. 
Will picks Sydnee and lays her on the couch. He takes off 
his beater as he moves on top of her, kissing her.  
 
As the two become more intimate with each other, a male’s 
voice is heard. 
 
                      WILL’S FATHER VOICE 
               WILL! 
 
Will and Sydnee quickly end the kissing session. Sydnee 
smiles shyly at Will.  
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP - DAY  
 
Sydnee and Will walk to the counter. The old lady gives 
them a cold glare.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I have a complaint. 
 
                      ELSA 
               No refunds.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               I think you’ll reconsider once 
               you hear what I have to say.  
 
The woman continues to glare at the two. Will rolls his 
eyes. Sydnee sighs. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               There’s something…”wrong” with  
               those cards. They need to be  
               examined.  
 
                      ELSA  
               That’s not my problem.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               But ma’am…these are your products!  
               If there was a case of super- 
               natural consequences, you should’ve 
               been the first to tell us!  
 
                      ELSA 
               When you mess around with the  
               black arts, you should always 
               expect consequences. You’re a 
               smart girl, you know that. Magic  
               is not a game. It isn’t something 
               you play with.  
 
Will slams his hands on the desk, startling Sydnee.  
 
                      WILL 
               Something really fucked up is 
               happening because of those cards!  
               You WILL help us, got that? 
 
                      ELSA 
               I don’t have to do anything. 
               Get out.  
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP ENTRANCE – DAY 
 
Will angrily leaves the store. Sydnee angrily walks to him.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What the hell was that? Will!  
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                      WILL 
               That hag is holding out from 
               us!   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Well, there’s not much we can do 
               about it, now is there? We’re on 
               our own.  
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP – DAY  
 
Elsa walks to the door and locks it. Suddenly, the 
“Employee’s Only” door opens, revealing two, glowing eyes. 
A skeletal foot steps out from the darkness. Elsa smiles. 
 
                      ELSA 
               It’s okay, child. Go back to sleep.  
 
EXT. BURGER PALACE – NIGHT 
 
Rodney, in his work uniform, leaves the fast food 
restaurant with his arm wrapped around Meg, laughing 
playfully with her. The two of them look happy together.  
  
As the couple walks to Rodney’s car, a figure is standing 
on a hill surrounded in darkness. It suddenly pulls out its 
machete…  
 

INT. RODNEY’S CAR – NIGHT 
 
                      RODNEY 
               You’re ten minutes late. 
 
                      MEG 
               I could’ve been later.  
 
Rodney and Meg laugh. Rodney smiles at her. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               I’m glad we’re spending more time 
               together. How’re you holding up?  
 
                      MEG 
               …Better. But… I still get scared.  
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                      RODNEY 
               Yeah, no kidding. 
 
Meg chuckles. 
 
                      MEG 
               Pussy.  
 
EXT. DARK ROAD – NIGHT 
 
The dark figure continues to watch Rodney as he drives down 
the dark, lonely highway.  

    
INT. RODNEY’S CAR – NIGHT 
 
Meg yawns and stretches her arms.  
 
                      MEG 
               Hmm, I’m bored. Let’s have sex. 
 
Rodney widens his eyes in shock and quickly stops his car. 
Meg bursts into laughter.  
 
                      MEG 
               Dumbass, I’ll never have sex  
               with you.  
 
Rodney continues to drive. He clears his throat. Meg’s 
laughter ceases. She looks at Rodney and smiles.  
 
                      MEG 
               I’m sorry Rodney, do you  
               forgive me?  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Smartass.  
 
Meg begins laughing again. Then, all of a sudden, she 
screams.  
 
                      MEG 
               Rodney, stop!  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Oh shit!  
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Rodney tries to press the brakes. There’s a person standing 
right in front of the car with their back turned. Meg is 
screaming.  
 
Rodney is trying his best to stop his car from hitting the 
person. When the car stops, Rodney sighs in relief.  
 
                      MEG 
               What the hell is that person 
               doing standing in the middle of 
               the Goddamn road!?  
 
Rodney, panting heavily, is completely shocked. Meg reaches 
over him and begins blowing the horn. 
 
                      MEG 
               Move, motherfucker!  
 
The person continues to stand in front of the car, not 
moving a single muscle.  
 
Meg begins to look even more agitated as she continues to 
blow the horn impatiently. Rodney gulps. 
 
                      RODNEY 
               Uh… Meg? That ain’t a person. 
 
Meg looks at Rodney as if he’s the most unintelligent 
person on Earth.   
 
                      MEG 
               What? 
 
The person then turns around. It turns out to be the 
killer’s bloody, peeled, maggot-infested face. Rodney and 
Meg scream loudly in fear and hastily exit the car.  
  
EXT. WOODS - NIGHT 
 
Rodney and Meg are running down the woods. Meg trips on a 
stick and falls on the ground. She screams. Rodney helps 
her up. The two of them begin running again.  
 
EXT. SMALL FIELD – NIGHT 
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Rodney and Meg run into a small field surrounded by tall 
trees. The two of them stop to take a break.  

 
                      MEG 
               Is he gone?  
 
                      RODNEY 
               For now.  
 
A loud sound is suddenly heard from a distance. Rodney and 
Meg look at each other, confused. The sound continues, 
increasing in volume.  
 
Something begins making its way towards the two 
individuals. Rodney then turns to Meg.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Meg! Duck!  
 
Meg looks confused. Before she can make any sudden 
movements, a machete pierces her through her stomach, 
shocking her and Rodney both.  
 
Rodney stares at her in shock. Meg slowly begins falling to 
on ground.  
 
                      RODNEY  
               No… No… MEG!  
 
EXT. DARK ROAD – NIGHT 
 
Carrying Meg’s body, Rodney walks to his car. He opens the 
doors to the backseat and lays Meg’s body inside. He closes 
the door. He’s covered in blood.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Oh God… Where…? Right… Hospital… 
               Take her to…(Gulps) The hospital.  
               I gotta call Garrett.  
 
Rodney enters his car and speeds up the street.  
 
INT. HOSPITAL LOBBY – NIGHT 

 
 
 



97 
Garrett, Cheri, and Rodney are in the lobby. Rodney appears 
to be stressed. Garrett comforts him. Cheri looks saddened.  

 
Will and Ray then enter the hospital. Cheri walks to Will 
and hugs him as tears flow down her eyes. Ray walks over to 
a crying Garrett and hugs him.   
 
                      WILL 
               I got the message. How’s Garrett? 
 
                      CHERI 
               How do you think? He’s pissed! 
               That’s his sister.  
 
                      WILL 
               Where’s Syd?  
 
                      CHERI 
               The hell if I know. She hasn’t 
               returned any of our calls. We 
               swung pass her place earlier  
               and no one seemed to have been  
               home.  
 
Will begins looking upset.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Hey, calm down, alright? I’m 
               sure she’s on her way here  
               now.  
 
Will is silent.  
 
                      WILL 
               I bet.  
 
EXT. SYDNEE’S HOUSE – NIGHT   
 

Will parks his car in front of Sydnee’s house. He exits and 
walks to her door. Before he knocks, the door opens on its 
on. He enters.  
 
INT. SYDNEE’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
 
Will sees a blood trail all over Sydnee’s floor. He follows 
the blood to the stairs leading the second floor.  
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                      WILL 
               Sydnee… 
 
Will runs up the steps.   

 
INT. SYDNEE’S ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will charges in Sydnee’s room. He gasps in shock. 
 
                      WILL 
               No… 
 
Sydnee’s room is completely wracked. Blood is covered 
everywhere.  
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM– DAY 
 
Rodney, Garrett, Cheri, and Ray are sitting on the couch. 
Will is standing by the grandfather clock in front of him, 
blankly staring at it. Cheri turns to Garrett.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Sorry about Meg… 
  
Garrett nods and smiles sadly at Cheri.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Thanks. 
 
The room becomes silent. Will continues to stare at the 
clock. Ray clears his throat.  
 
                      RAY 
               Yeah…okay. We’re gonna leave now. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Ooh yeah.  
 
Garrett, Cheri, Rodney, and Ray attempt to leave. 
 
                      WILL 
               Ray.  
 
Everyone stops. Ray slowly turns around. He cautiously 
walks to Will. Will turns around to face him.  
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                      WILL 
               I never got to apologize for  
               going crazy on your earlier.  
               I’m sorry. Are we…still friends? 

 
Ray nods. 
 
                      RAY 
               Of course.  
 
EXT. WILL’S HOUSE - DAY 
 
Rodney, Cheri, Garrett, and Ray walk to Rodney’s car parked 
in front of Will’s lawn.  
 
                      CHERI 
               I’m worried about Will. He’s 
               been…”off”…ever since last 
               night.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               It’s because of Sydnee.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Well, I learned in Health Class 
               that one of the first signs of 
               suicide is a sudden change in 
               personality. Maybe Will’s gonna 
               kill himself. 
 
Garrett bursts into laughter. Ray, Cheri, and Rodney stare 
at him. Garrett’s laughter slowly begins to cease in 
embarrassment.  
  
INT. PARENT’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will enters the room. He goes to the drawer by the large 
bed and opens it. A pistol and ammunition are inside. He 
picks up the gun and loads it.  
 
He holds it in his hands, staring at it. He then throws the 
gun back in the drawer and slams it shut. He begins crying.  
 
INT. GARRETT’S HOUSE – NIGHT 
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Garrett and Cheri walk to the door. Cheri sighs.  
 
                      CHERI 
               I can’t believe it… We’re the  
               only ones left. 

 
Garrett looks confused. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Did you forget about Will? 
 
                      CHERI 
               We know how he is, Garrett. It’s 
               only a matter of time before… 
 
Cheri begins to cry. Garrett hugs her comfortably.  
 
INT. RODNEY’S HOUSE – NIGHT  
 
Rodney enters his home and shuts the door behind him.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Ma! Dad! I’m home!  
 
No response.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Yes! I have the house to myself!   
 
Rodney takes off his jacket and hangs it up on the rack by 
the door. He walks upstairs. 
 
INT. RODNEY’S BEDROOM - NIGHT 
 
Rodney enters his room and kicks off his shoes. He walks to 
the dresser to look at a picture of Meg and him in his work 
uniform. He frowns and it turns it facedown.    
 
He lets out a long sigh as he falls on his bed. He turns 
over and begins looking at the ceiling.  
 
                      RODNEY 
               Yup… Glad to be home. 
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Suddenly, a figure wearing a black glove covers Rodney’s 
mouth. Rodney attempts to scream, but only makes faint 
noises instead. The killer then raises his machete. 
 
Rodney quickly attempts to break free, but the killer’s 
strength far outmatches his. The killer suddenly stabs 
Rodney in his neck.  
 
He begins pressing the blade deep inside Rodney’s neck. 
Rodney’s movements begin to die down, and soon later, stop 
completely.  
 
The killer walks out of Rodney’s room, leaving in the 
machete inside Rodney’s body.  
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 
 
The lights in the store shut off as the “open” sign is 
replaced with the “closed” sign.  
 
INT. DUNGEON HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
A dark figure, swirling a set of keys around as he 
whistles, walks to a huge metal door. He uses his keys to 
open it. 
 
INT. DUNGEON - NIGHT 
 
SYDNEE is leaning against the wall as the metal door begins 
to open. She closes her eyes shut in fear. The noise stops. 
Sydnee slowly opens her eyes.  
 
Staring directly at her is the killer. Sydnee covers her 
mouth to prevent from screaming. The killer stares at her 
for a while.  
 
He suddenly turns around and walks out the room. He slams 
the door shut.  
 
Sydnee falls to the ground, crying. She gets up and wipes 
her face. She runs to the metal door and attempts to open 
it, but it doesn’t budge.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Figures…  
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Sydnee looks around. There’re pictures all over the wall, 
pictures of six people. She walks to the largest picture on 
the wall, the picture of the six of them together. 
 
A blonde girl, a brunette girl, a boy with short black 
hair, a brown skin boy, an effeminate pretty boy with long 
wavy hair, and a Gothic girl. The pictures are all labeled.  
 
The brunette labeled is “Cherry”, the blonde is labeled as 
“Michelle”, and the Goth is labeled “Alice”. 
 
The African American male is labeled “Malik”, the 
shorthaired male is labeled “Tate”, and the pretty, 
effeminate male’s label is scratched out.   
 
Sydnee looks at the picture of longhaired pretty boy. She 
chuckles.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               He’s hot. Let’s see…  
 
Sydnee looks closely at the scratched label. The letters 
scratched out can hardly be seen. Sydnee tries to make them 
out. She appears to be struggling.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               …Bil… Billy?  
 
Sydnee suddenly hears a noise from outside.   
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 
 
Will, Garrett, Cheri, and Ray are gathered around the Magic 
Shop. Cheri puts her hands on her hips in irritation. She 
rolls her eyes.  
 
                      CHERI  
               Why are we here? This is the  
               last place we should be!  
 
                      WILL 
               Sydnee’s still alive.  
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                      GARRETT 
               Will, we know you want her back, 
               we all do, but it’s not gonna  
               happen!  
 
                      WILL 
               I don’t think they would get  
               rib of Sydnee. Not yet. That  
               woman has secrets that only 
               Sydnee would know about.  

 
                      GARRETT 
               -Which gives her all the more 
               reason to kill Sydnee before  
               she blurts out her plans!  
 
                      WILL 
               I’m not debating. If you want to 
               come, come, if not, don’t. It’s 
               that simple.  
 
Garrett looks angered by Will’s choice of words. Ray hangs 
up his cellular phone.  
 
                      RAY 
               Rodney’s not answering, man.  
 
Everyone looks at Ray.  
 
INT. RODNEY’S BEDROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will, Cheri, Garret, and Ray burst in the room.  
 
Will covers his mouth and falls on the ground at the sight 
in front of him. Cheri gasps and Garrett and Ray look at 
Rodney’s dead body in shock.  
 
Rodney is lying face down on his bed with Billy’s machete 
pierced through his neck and the “Hierophant” Tarot Card 
pinned to his head.  
 
Cheri tearfully screams. 
 
                      CHERI 
               RODNEY!  
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INT. DUNGEON – NIGHT  
 
Sydnee takes down the six pictures of the six teens. She 
has the pictures in the order of Tate, Alice, Billy, 
Michelle, Malik and Cherry, all side by side of each other.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Let’s see, here. 
 
She flips over Tate’s picture. “Magician”, is written on 
the back of his card in red letters.  
 
She then flips over Alice’s picture, which has “High 
Priestess” written on the back.   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Magician… Priestess… These are  
               the cards they picked. 
 
Sydnee begins flipping over all of the other pictures. On 
the back of Billy’s picture, “Sword” is written in big red 
letters.  
 
On the back of Michelle’s picture, “Tower” is written on 
it. “Devil” is written on the back of Malik’s card, and 
“Justice” is written on the back of Cherry’s card.  
 
Sydnee gets up from the floor. She walks back to the wall 
where the pictures were previously attached too. She looks 
at the large group picture of the six teenagers.  
 
She removes the picture from the wall and flips it over. On 
the back, it says:  
 
My friends; Alice, Michelle, Cherry, Malik, Tate and me. 
Morsburg Academy, Class of ‘03’. 5/28/03. 
 
Sydnee then walks to the stand beside her. She squats down 
and opens the drawer. There’re two sets of cards inside, 
one in a black box, and one in Sydnee’s purple box.  
 
Sydnee picks up her set of cards and looks through them. 
She notices that the Empress and Hierophant cards are 
painted black. She frowns in sadness.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               Meg… Rodney… I’m sorry…  
 
Sydnee pulls out the second box of Tarot Cards and flips 
through them. She comes across a black painted tarot card, 
which is the “Devil” card.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Malik.  
 
Sydnee comes across another black painted card, the “Tower” 
card. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Michelle.  
 
The next black painted card she finds is “Justice”. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Cherry.  
 
Then she flips through the black-painted Magician Card. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Tate.  
 
The next card she flips through is “High Priestess”, which 
is also painted black. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Alice.  
 
The final card she flips through is the “Sword” card, 
however, it isn’t painted black. Sydnee looks confused.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Billy? Then that means… He’s  
               still alive!  
 
Suddenly, the metal door loudly slams shut. The noise 
scares Sydnee, causing her to scream and drop all of the 
cards.  
 
Sydnee quickly turns around. The killer is glaring angrily 
at Sydnee with his horrid, blood shot, green eyes.  
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He’s holding a picture of the effeminate-looking pretty 
boy, Billy. He looks at the picture in sadness.  
 
A bloody teardrop falls on the picture. Sydnee gasps in 
complete shock.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Billy.  
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP - NIGHT 

  
Will, Cheri, Garrett, and Ray bust through the Magic Shop 
door. Will walks in ahead of everyone. He looks around, 
confused.  
 
Cheri, Garrett, and Ray catch up to Will. Everyone is 
looking confused.  
 
                      GARRETT 
               Well… Where is she? 
 
The Magic Shop is…empty. Will faces everyone with anger in 
his eyes. Everyone takes a few steps back, thinking it’s 
the safest thing to do.  
 
Ray gulps. Will sighs. 
 
                      WILL 
               Let’s go. 
 
Everyone begins leaving the Magic Shop. He takes one look 
around before he heads out. When he closes the door, Elsa, 
who is hanging on the ceiling, sighs in relief.  
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 
 
                      WILL  
               I’m not giving up. Does anyone 
               have any ideas?  
 
Cheri smiles deviously.  
  
                      CHERI 
               I know just the person.     
 
INT. ANTOINE’S ROOM – NIGHT 
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Antoine opens his cabinet, revealing all of his weapons. 
Cheri stands in front of it, trying to decide on which 
weapon to take.  
 
Both Will and Ray look at the weapons in disbelief. Garret 
rolls his eyes. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               Like those are actually his.  
  
                      CHERI 
               Hm… That one! 
 
Cheri reaches towards a pistol, but Antoine quickly grabs 
her hand.  
 
                      ANTOINE 
               I want this one back. 
 
Cheri rolls her eyes. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Boy please, no one’s interested 
               in your stupid guns.  
 
Something suddenly catches Cheri’s attention. Her eyes 
widen in slight amazement.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Oh second thought… 
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP – NIGHT 
 
Will, Cheri, Garrett, and Ray enter the store. It’s empty, 
however, the “Employee’s Only” door is now opened. Will 
runs in ahead of everyone.   
 
                      GARRETT 
               I really wish he’d stop doing 
               that…    
 
INT. DUNGEON - NIGHT               
 
Sydnee stares at Billy in shock. The metal door opens, and 
Elsa enters the room. She walks beside Billy.  
 



108 
                      ELSA 
               Ah, Billy… He was so respectful,  
               so obedient… At first. Now, he’s  
               become hesitant and sloppy,  
               getting rid of people who are  
               unnecessary. I decide who goes, 
               not him.   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               What did you do to him? Why him? 
               Why us? 

 
Elsa begins walking to Sydnee with an evil smirk on her 
face.   
 
                      ELSA 
               You know why I’m after you.  
               You played the curse, the same 
               goes for the rest of them. But 
               the rules are that the first  
               set must be finished off before 
               you move on… Billy knows that,  
               yet, he still disobeyed me. I 
               know why. 
 
Sydnee glares at Elsa. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Why? 
 
                      ELSA 
               He I fell in love. With who?  
               I’m sure you know. 
 
An angry, disgusted look appears on Sydnee’s face.  
 
                      ELSA 
               But I’m his master. As long as I’m 
               still here, I will have a say in   
               all of his actions. He will never  
               love, especially not now. He upsets 
               me far too much. It’s to the point 
               where I don’t even want to look at  
               his ugly, hideous, monstrous face  
               any longer. I hate him. 
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Billy heads his head down in shame.  
 
                      ELSA 
               Each time Billy disobeys me, I 
               make him more and more ugly. He 
               used to love his pretty face,  
               always the mirror… Such a shame  
               he’ll never get it back.  

 
                      SYDNEE 
               So you did this. This isn’t 
               Billy’s will… It’s yours.  
 
                      ELSA 
               I loved him. He was special to me. 
               But you just make yourself at  
               home. Once Billy’s task is done, 
               I’ll replace him with someone  
               more…fitting.  
 
Sydnee gasps in complete shock. Elsa smiles evilly at 
Sydnee.  
 
                      ELSA 
               That’s right, honey. Once Billy  
               is done, he’ll be replaced.  
               With you.  
 
Sydnee begins crying. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I won’t let you!   
 
She pushes Elsa out the way and attempts to escape. She 
screams as she’s quickly grabbed by Billy, and thrown back 
in the dungeon.  
 
Elsa laughs and walks to Billy, who sadly looks away from 
her.  
 
                      ELSA 
               Don’t be too rough. I like this 
               one.  
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Elsa exits the room and shuts the door behind her with a 
wicked smile on her evil face. Billy throws Sydnee on the 
floor.  
 
Billy glares angrily at her and takes out his short sword.  
 
INT. BASEMENT HALLWAY – NIGHT  
 
Will is speeding down the long, dark, wet hallway. Sydnee’s 
scream is heard from below. Will turns to the direction of 
the scream and follows it.  

 
INT. DUNGEON - NIGHT 
  
Billy is climbing on top of Sydnee, trying to stab her in 
her neck. Sydnee is screaming and crying, struggling to get 
him off of her.  
 
Sydnee manages to push Billy off of her. She attempts to 
run out the door, but Billy charges into her and knocks her 
on the ground. He jumps on her again. 
 
She turns on her back to face Billy’s hideous face glaring 
right at her.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               You don’t have to do this.  
 
Billy continues to stare at her. Sydnee closes her eyes 
shut. Will then arrives at the room. He runs to Billy and 
pushes him off of Sydnee.  
 
Sydnee gets up and looks at Will in excitement.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will!  
 
                      WILL 
               C’mon, let’s go!  
 
Billy gets up and glares coldly at Will. Sydnee attempts to 
run, but Will doesn’t budge.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will, don’t do this. Let’s go!  
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                      WILL 
               No, go! I can do this! 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Ugh, don’t be such an idiot!  
               Let’s GO!  
 
Sydnee grabs Will’s arm and pulls him out of the dungeon 
with her.  
 
INT. BASEMENT HALLWAY – NIGHT 
 
Will and Sydnee are running down the hall as fast as they 
can. Sydnee points to a set of stairs down the hall.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               There!  
 
She and Will run up the staircase.  
 
INT. BASEMENT HALLWAY – NIGHT  
 
Cheri, Garrett and Ray are walking down a dark hallway. 
Faint thumping noises can be heard down the hall.  
 
Cheri stops walking while Garrett and Ray continue walking. 
Once they find out that Cheri isn’t following them, they 
quickly run back to her. 
 
                      GARRETT 
               What’s wrong?  
 
                      CHERI 
               I hear something. 
 
Everyone begins standing in silence. The loud thumps begin 
increasing in volume, as if the sound is coming towards 
them. Ray gasps.  
 
                      RAY 
               Those are footsteps!  
 
Suddenly, everyone speeds down the hallway. Garrett is far 
behind Cheri and Ray. He turns around. Billy is running 
towards them with his machete pointed forward. 
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Garrett screams and falls to the ground. Cheri turns around 
and begins screaming. Ray stops running.  
 
                      CHERI 
               GARRETT! 
 
Garrett attempts to get up, but Billy stabs him in the leg, 
preventing him from moving. Garrett cries out in pain. 
Devastated, Cheri falls on the ground.  
 
Billy removes his machete from Garrett’s legs, and begins 
dragging him down the hall, leaving a long, thick blood 
trail.  
 
Cheri begins crying hysterically. Ray walks to her and 
pulls her up. She attempts to run down the hall after 
Garrett, but Ray refuses to release his grip.  
 
                      RAY 
               It’s okay, it’s okay.  
 
Cheri continues to cry. 
 
                      CHERI 
               No… Garrett…  
 
Cheri and Ray then continue to run down the hall.   
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP THIRD FLOOR HALLWAY – DAWN 
 
Will and Sydnee are walking down the hall in silence. The 
hallway is designed sort of like an old, dark, abandoned 
hotel.                       
 
Although the windows are boarded up, it’s still reverently 
light. The floor is brown, and the walls are dark green. 
There are dirt spots everywhere.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I knew you’d come.  
 
                      WILL 
               (Smiles) I wouldn’t leave you  
               here. You know that. Especially  
               not in this dump.  
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Sydnee hugs Will tightly.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I’ve missed you so much.  
 
Will kisses Sydnee. He chuckles afterwards. 

 
                      WILL 
               Well, I wasn’t in the best mood 
               with you, either.                     

 
A loud shriek is heard, interrupting the two teens. Will 
gulps. 
 
The shriek continues. Will and Sydnee cautiously follow the 
sound. When they arrive at a particular brown the door, the 
sound ceases.  
 
Will attempts to touch the doorknob several times, but he’s 
being hesitant to do so. Sydnee rolls her eyes and sighs in 
annoyance. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Just open it, please.  
 
Will slowly opens the door. The two teens enter.  
 
INT. THIRD FLOOR ROOM - DAWN 
 
Will and Sydnee enter the room. The room is wide and empty. 
The windows are completely boarded up. As Sydnee and Will 
enter the room, Sydnee tearfully gasps.  
 
The room is covered in blood. Garrett’s body is lying on 
ground. Dead. He’s completely cut opened and disfigured, as 
if someone was playing with his internal organs.  
 
The “Temperance” Tarot Card is pinned to his mouth. 
Garrett’s hair has been ripped from his head, scattered all 
over the floor.  
 
Sydnee covers her mouth and falls on the ground and begins 
crying. 
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Will looks from Garrett’s body, all the way to the writing 
on the wall. Written in large, bloody letters, is the name 
“CHERI”.  
 
INT. BASEMENT HALLWAY – DAWN 
 
Cheri and Ray are walking up the hall. Cheri looks angry, 
while Ray is walking fearfully behind her. Cheri rolls her 
eyes and turns around to face him.  

   
                      CHERI 
               Boy, will you walk up?  
 
                      RAY 
               Okay, okay!  
 
Ray walks beside Cheri, who begins to calm down. 
 
                      CHERI  
               Are you going to help me look  
               for Will and Sydnee at all or  
               just hide behind me? 
 
                      RAY 
               I was thinking a little bit of  
               both.  
 
Suddenly, the two hear a loud, screeching sound behind 
them, like a blade clashing against the walls. Cheri and 
Ray gulp.  
 
When they see Billy’s shadow, the two of them begin 
sprinting down the hall.  
 
Billy then begins to pick up his pace. Cheri and Ray find a 
staircase further down the hall. Billy then takes out his 
machete and throws it at Cheri.  
 
Cheri screams. Ray grabs her and drops to the ground along 
with him. The machete barely misses them. Cheri sighs in 
relief.  
 
                      RAY 
               You’re welcome.  
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Ray gets up from the ground, pulling Cheri up with him. 
Suddenly, they’re approached by both Will and Sydnee. 
Everyone sigh in relief.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Cheri, Ray, you guys are  
               alright!  
 
Cheri and Sydnee happily hug each other.  
 
                      RAY 
               Yeah, yeah, save it for later.  
               Bone face is behind us!   
 
The four of them run down the hall.  
 
INT. THIRD FLOOR ROOM (EMPTY) - DAWN  
 
The room is completely identical to the room hosting 
Garrett’s dead body, except this room being much cleaner.  
 
Ray and Will are breaking the wooden boards covering the 
windows, while Cheri is crying to Sydnee, who looks deeply 
concerned. Cheri wipes the tears off of her face.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Cheri, I know. Each death is  
               getting harder and harder. I  
               can’t take much more of this.  
 
Ray and Will complete the destruction of the boards. They 
approach Cheri and Sydnee.  
 
                      WILL 
               Garrett’s the last one. Not a 
               single one of us is dying next. 
 
                      RAY 
               I hope so.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               We need to think of a plan to 
               get out of here.  
 
                      Ray  
               Any ideas?  
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Will walks to Sydnee. He holds her.  
 
                      WILL 
               Go. 
 
He turns to face the others. 
 
                      WILL 
               All of you. I’ll handle the  
               rest. 
 
Sydnee looks at Will. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will, no!  
 
                      WILL 
               Syd, please. I don’t want any  
               of you getting hurt. I know…that  
               I might not make it out alive,  
               but at least you will.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will, do you hear yourself? I 
               refuse to let you confront them 
               alone! I think I can help stop 
               them. Billy isn’t in this  
               because he wants to; this is  
               all Elsa’s doing. He used to be 
               human. 
 
Everyone looks at Sydnee in shock, who looks at the ground 
in sadness.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               She wants to replace him with 
               me… (Looks Will in the eye) But 
               I won’t run. I’m tired of it. 
               We’re going to fight this thing. 
               Together. All of us.  
 
Will sighs. He looks at Ray and Cheri. Cheri crosses her 
arms.  
 
                      CHERI 
               So, what are you gonna do? 
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                      RAY 
               Well, I for one, am all for 
               the escape plan.  
 
Cheri sarcastically waves at Ray. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Bye.  
  
                      WILL 
               Sydnee, please… 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               No. I’m not going anywhere.  
 
Will then looks at Cheri and Ray. Cheri rolls her eyes and 
sighs.  
 
                      CHERI 
               Fine. We’ll go. But you better 
               come back.  
 
Will nods. Cheri walks to him and hugs him. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Good luck.  
 
Cheri walks to Ray. 
 
                      CHERI 
               Let’s go, boy.  
 
Cheri and Ray walk to the open window. Slowly and 
cautiously, Cheri climbs down from the window, followed by 
Ray, who begins struggling.  
 
Sydnee and Will gasp while Ray begins screaming.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Oh God!  
 
Ray stops screaming.  
 
                      RAY 
               Okay, I got it. False alarm. 
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Sydnee sighs in relief.  
 
INT. DUNGEON – DAWN 
 
Billy is sitting in a circle outlined in blood. There are 
candles all around his room. 
 
He’s looking at the group picture of him and his old 
friends, Tate, Malik, Cherry, Michelle and Alice.  
  
INT. EMPTY CLASSROOM – NIGHT (Flashback) 
 
It’s a dark and rainy day. Alice, Malik, Cherry, Michelle, 
Tate, and human Billy are sitting in a circle. Alice lights 
the candle in the middle of the circle.  
 
                      MALIK 
               So, is this a freak party or  
               what?  
 
Alice rolls her eyes.  
 
                      ALICE 
               No, asshole.   
 
Michelle is filing her nails. 
 
                      MICHELLE  
               There isn’t enough hot guys  
               here for this to be considered  
               a freak party. I mean, sure,  
               Billy’s hot, but he’s gay.  
 
Human Billy smiles and winks. 
 
                      HUMAN BILLY 
               Big deal. I’m not wearing a  
               dress, so don’t worry about it. 
               But, if this…”gathering” 
               was a sex party…I’d do Malik. 
               I like to be thrown around. 
 
Human Billy winks at Malik, who appears to be at a loss for 
words. Tate, with his arms wrapped around Cherry, chuckle 
along with her. 
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                      CHERRY 
               So, when do we play?    
                 
Tate yawns. 
 
                      TATE 
               Yeah, I’m bored. I’d rather be 
               doing something else. 
 
Cherry giggles. She and Tate begin kissing. Alice clears 
her throat. Cherry and Tate stop kissing. 
 
Alice then pulls out a stack of Tarot Cards. She looks at 
Tate and smiles deviously.  
 
                      ALICE 
               Then why don’t you deal?  
 
INT. DUNGEON – DAWN (Present Time)  
 
Billy stands up. He crumbles the picture and drops it on 
the ground. Enraged, he yells loudly as he punches a hole 
in the wall.  
 
                      ELSA 
               My, my, what got you so worked  
               up?  
 
Billy turns to Elsa, who’s standing in the circle. She 
giggles. She then disappears. Will and Sydnee rushes in the 
dungeon. He turns to face them.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Billy… I’m sorry for what  
               happened to you, but that’s as  
               far as it goes. You took  
               everything from us, and for that,  
               you’ll pay.  
 
Billy takes out his machete and charges into Sydnee. She 
screams. Will runs to Sydnee and pushes her out the way.  
 
Billy runs into Will and falls on the floor on top of him.  
Sydnee screams.  
 
 



120 
                      SYDNEE 
               No!  
 
Will struggles to stay alive while Billy attempts to pierce 
him with his machete.  
 
Sydnee begins looking around the room. She then stumbles 
upon the candles. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               That’s it.  
 
She runs to the circle and picks up one of the candles 
surrounding it. She looks at Billy, glaring at him while 
holding the candle. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Take this, you bastard.  
 
Sydnee runs to Billy and smashes the candle on his back. 
Billy screams in pain as his body begins to catch on fire. 
Will kicks Billy off of him and runs to Sydnee.  
 
Will and Sydnee watch as Billy screams in pain from the 
burns. The fire begins to completely consume him.  
 
Billy stops screaming and looks at Sydnee with sad, 
sorrowful eyes. He soon explodes and turns into ashes.  
 
Sydnee sighs in relief and hugs Will.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Thank God.  
 
INT. MAGIC SHOP - DAY 
 
Will, with his arms wrapped around Sydnee, begins to exit 
the magic shop. Suddenly, the “Employee’s Only” door slams 
shut, revealing Elsa to be standing right in front of it.  
  
                      ELSA 
               Going somewhere?  
 
Will and Sydnee turn around, looking confused. Elsa begins 
to approach them. 
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                      ELSA 
               I want a replacement and that’s 
               exactly what I’ll get. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               I refuse to be apart of your  
               sick game, Elsa.  
 
                      ELSA 
               Stupid girl. I need someone 
               strong. Someone like him.   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               No… No! I won’t let you touch 
               him! 
 
                      WILL 
               What in the hell are you? 
 
Elsa laughs.  
 
                      ELSA 
               What do you think I am? I came 
               from hell to wreck havoc in this 
               pathetic world. I think I’m  
               doing a pretty good job, if I  
               say so myself.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               You won’t get away with this. 
 
                      ELSA 
               Oh, honey, I already have.  
 
Elsa’s eyes begin turning into demonic cat eyes. She jumps 
on her counter. Her clothes rip completely off as black fur 
grows out of her flesh.  
 
Will and Sydnee take a few steps back. Elsa grows an 
abnormally long tail and her human ears grow into large cat 
ears.  

 
Elsa jumps off of the counter and rises to her feet. She’s 
now a human-sized feline with large nails and a large, 
oversized gut.  
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                      SYDNEE 
               You might’ve taken Billy and his 
               friends, but you won’t have us.  
               Not this time.  
 
Elsa roars loudly and demonically at Will and Sydnee. She 
runs to Sydnee and throws her against one of the shelves, 
knocking her out.  
 
Elsa glares at Will and licks her lips. Will takes out a 
knife.  
 
                      WILL 
               Come get it.  
 
Elsa charges to Will and jumps on top of him. Elsa attempts 
to bite Will’s head off. Will then stabs Elsa in her gut 
with his knife.  
 
Elsa cries out a loud, sharp, painful screech as she falls 
on the ground. Will then climbs on top of her and begins 
stabbing her countless times. Sydnee walks to Will.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Will? She’s dead. You can stop 
               now.  
 
Will stabs Elsa once more. He’s breathing heavily in 
exhaustion.  
 
                      WILL 
               Bitch.   
 
He gets up and drops the knife. He’s covered in blood.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               We did it.  
 
Sydnee smiles at Will. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               All of us. 
 

Will walks to Sydnee to hug her, but she pushes him off.  
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                      SYDNEE  
               Um, no.  
 

Will looks at his bloody shirt.  
  
                      WILL  
               Right…  
 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – DAY  
 
Cheri and Ray are waiting impatiently in front of the Magic 
Shop. Cheri is walking back and forth.  
 
The Magic Shop door suddenly opens. Cheri happily runs to 
Will and Sydnee, followed by Ray.   
 
                      CHERI       
               Will! Sydnee! 
 
Cheri hugs Sydnee, who happily hugs her back.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Cheri! It’s over. It’s really 
               over.  
 
Ray walks to Will, looking at him in disgust.  
 
                      RAY 
               Damn, bro, what happened to you? 
 
                      WILL 
               I’ll explain on the way home.   
 
Will, Sydnee, Cheri and Ray walk away from the Magic Shop.  
 
                      WILL 
               So, when does school start? 
 
EXT. CEMETERY – DUSK 
 
Sydnee is standing in front of a grave, holding a group 
picture she took with Will, Amy, Drew, Cheri, and Garrett.  
 
She places the picture on a grave, the grave that reads, 
“AMY LYNCH. February 2nd 1988-June 28th 2006. May she rest in 
peace.”  



124 
Sydnee smiles. She then exits the cemetery.  

 
EXT. MAGIC SHOP – DUSK 
 
The Magic Shop is completely boarded up with yellow tape 
surrounding it. The sign has been torn off. It’s nothing 
more than just a badly constructed building now.    
 
INT. SYDNEE’S ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Sydnee gathers all of her Tarot Cards and her other Black 
Arts materials, consisting of potions and spell books.  
 
She gathers everything up and throws them in the trash. 
With her lighter, she smiles as she sets them on fire.  
 
INT. BUS – DAY 
 
Cheri is sitting on a bus, sleeping, carrying two large 
bags with her. Antoine, who’s sleeping as well, has his 
arms wrapped around her.  
 
Cheri wakes up and notices Antoine sleeping. She playfully 
elbows him on the side, causing him to wake up. He looks at 
her, and the two of them laugh.  
 
EXT. DUSTY ROAD – DAY 
 
The bus drives down the long road, pass a sign that reads, 
“Now Leaving Morsburg”.  
 
INT. RAY’S BEDROOM - DAY 
 
Ray is lying on his bed, looking through all the pictures 
of his friends and family. He then comes across Pam’s 
picture.  
 
He pulls her picture out of the pile and smiles at it. He 
takes the picture and throws it in the trash.  
 
INT. WILL’S LIVING ROOM – NIGHT 
 
Will is sitting on his couch, watching television, in his 
usual “house” getup, which consists of simply a wife 
beater, a pair of shorts, and no shoes or socks.  
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He suddenly hears someone ring his doorbell. He turns off 
the television with the remote and walks to the door. He 
answers it.  
  
He looks surprised. Sydnee is standing by the door, smiling 
at him.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Hey. It’s been awhile.  
 
                      WILL 
               Yeah.  
 
Sydnee chuckles.  
 
                      WILL 
               So, uh… Come on.  
  
                      SYDNEE 
               Thanks.  
 
Sydnee enters Will’s house. Will shuts the door behind her. 
Will and Sydnee walks to couch and sit down. Will seems to 
be nervous around Sydnee, who smiles.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So, how have you been?  
 
                      WILL 
               Better. I’m working on my…you 
               know…“problem”.   
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Your anger? 
 
                      WILL 
               Yeah. 
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Good.  
 
Will and Sydnee slightly laugh.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Well, you look better.  
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                      WILL 
               Thanks.  
 
The room is silent.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               So, um…  
 
Sydnee pulls out a condom. She smiles seductively at Will.  
 
                      SYDNEE 
               Want to play a game?  
 
 

 
(Black Out) 

(Roll Credits) 

 

 

~*End*~ 
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